Published for SISSA by 🖉 Springer

RECEIVED: April 13, 2015 ACCEPTED: June 1, 2015 PUBLISHED: June 15, 2015

# Exceptional field theory: SO(5,5)

Aidar Abzalov,<sup>a</sup> Ilya Bakhmatov<sup>b</sup> and Edvard T. Musaev<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup>National Research University Higher School of Economics, Faculty of Mathematics, 7, Vavilova, 117312, Moscow, Russia

 <sup>b</sup>Kazan Federal University, Institute of Physics, Department of General Relativity, 18, Kremlevskaya, 420008, Kazan, Russia

E-mail: aabzalov@hse.ru, ivbahmatov@kpfu.ru, emusaev@hse.ru

ABSTRACT: We construct Exceptional Field Theory for the group SO(5,5) based on the extended (6+16)-dimensional spacetime, which after reduction gives the maximal D = 6 supergravity. We present both a true action and a duality-invariant pseudo-action formulations. All the fields of the theory depend on the complete extended spacetime. The U-duality group SO(5,5) is made a geometric symmetry of the theory by virtue of introducing the generalised Lie derivative that incorporates a duality transformation. Tensor hierarchy appears as a natural consequence of the algebra of generalised Lie derivatives that are viewed as gauge transformations. Upon truncating different subsets of the extra coordinates, maximal supergravities in D = 11 and D = 10 (type IIB) can be recovered from this theory.

KEYWORDS: Gauge Symmetry, Supergravity Models, String Duality

ARXIV EPRINT: 1504.01523



# Contents

1	Introduction	1
<b>2</b>	Field content and dualisations Extended geometry	
3		
4	Covariant derivative for the D-bracket and tensor hierarchy	9
<b>5</b>	Covariant exceptional field theory	12
	5.1 Universal kinetic Lagrangian	13
	5.2 Kinetic and topological action for the p-forms	14
	5.3 Field equations and pseudo-action	16
	5.4 The invariant potential	18
	5.5 External $D = 5 + 1$ diffeomorphisms	21
6	Embeddings of $D = 11$ and Type IIB supergavity	23
7	Outlook and conclusion	26
A	Notations and conventions	
в	Covariant field strengths	29
	B.1 Gauge transformations	29
	B.2 Bianchi identities	34

# 1 Introduction

Recently the idea of a certain kind of geometry underlying the U-duality symmetries of toroidal compactifications of 11-dimensional supergravity [1] has gained a lot of attention. Since the seminal works [2, 3] it has been known that the field content of supergravities in lower dimensions can be organised into representations of the symmetry groups  $E_d$  (for the  $\mathbb{T}^d$  compactification) that appear to be the hidden symmetries of the theories.

These symmetries have found their geometrical interpretation in the formalism of extended geometry, which has grown out from Hitchin's generalised geometry [4, 5] and its extension to exceptional symmetry groups [6]. Building upon extended geometry techniques, development of double field theory [7–11] and its extension to exceptional symmetry groups [12–16] has brought forward the idea that not only the tangent space, but the target space itself becomes extended by introduction of a set of new coordinates  $\mathbb{X}^M$ . From the point of view of string or M-theory these correspond to the winding modes of the extended objects, fundamental strings or M-branes. Essentially, construction of the extended geometry underlying the U-duality symmetry group  $E_d$  of maximal supergravity compactified on a torus  $\mathbb{T}^d$  is based on the two simple principles:

- infinitesimal general coordinate transformations are replaced by generalised Lie derivatives that respect the  $E_d$  structure;
- the dynamics is restricted by a differential constraint called the section condition.

The first principle may possibly allow one to consider non-geometric backgrounds, consistent from the point of view of string or M-theory, on the same footing as geometric ones [17–21]. The local dynamics of the theory is described by the so called generalised Lie derivative (3.1) [15, 22], which combines the conventional translation term with and a  $E_d$  transformation of a special form, plus a possible weight term. The section condition appears as a necessary constraint that must be included in order to keep the algebra of generalised Lie derivatives closed and to make it satisfy the Jacobi identity. This constraint is an extended geometry analogue of the level matching condition and its solutions correspond to different choices of the U-duality frame. Geometric structure of the extended space at finite distances is still not known in full detail, although there was certain progress in this direction [23–27].

This geometrical formalism appears as a basis for building the so-called Exceptional Field Theories (EFT), where the local duality transformations induced by the generalised Lie derivative act as gauge symmetries. These were constructed in the series of works [28– 33] for the groups  $E_{6,7,8}$  and  $SL(2) \times SL(3)$ . The EFT's for the groups  $E_{6,7}$  were further extended to include fermions in a supersymmetry invariant way in [34–36]. Covariant gravitational field theory based on the SL(N) extended space was constructed in [37–39]. In this paper we continue building the chain and present the (bosonic) EFT for the group SO(5,5) that corresponds to the maximal supergravity in D = 6 spacetime dimensions. In addition to the EFT generalisation of the true action constructed by Tanii [40] and used in [41] for maximal gauged supergravity, we construct a manifestly duality invariant pseudo-action and comment on their relationship.

The full spacetime of a maximal D-dimensional supergravity is enlarged by inclusion of the extended space and all the fields now live on the full (D+n)-dimensional spacetime. Because of this natural split, the D coordinates  $x^{\mu}$  are called external while the remaining n coordinates  $\mathbb{X}^M$  are called internal. This is justified by the particular solution of the section constraint when the fields have no dependence on  $\mathbb{X}^M$ , which corresponds to the reduction of 11-dimensional supergravity on a torus  $\mathbb{T}^{11-D}$ . However, the structure of EFT is richer and we show that it gives both 11-dimensional supergravity and Type IIB supergravity as less trivial solutions of the section constraint.

The central pillar of EFT is the notion of covariant derivative along the external coordinates that respects the structure of extended geometry. Following the usual Yang-Mills like approach, the full content of the corresponding maximal supergravity becomes employed in the construction of covariant field strengths. Certain dual fields have to be added to the construction to ensure the covariance. We show that dynamics of the scalar sector, whose fields are encoded in the generalised metric, is determined by the so-called scalar potential, which is proven to be duality invariant, although written in a non-covariant form. Its truncation to the internal space was constructed in a series of works [14, 42, 43] and its geometrical meaning was investigated in [15, 16, 44–47].

It is worth mentioning that although the duality symmetries of supergravities were found in toroidal compactifications, the construction of extended geometry, and hence of EFT's, is not bound to this class of backgrounds. The torus is considered as a solution of equations of motion of EFT that preserves all duality symmetries and the full set of supersymmetries. One may be interested in searching for other solutions of EFT. Certain progress in this direction has been made in the works [27] and [48].

This paper is structured as follows. In the section 2 we describe the field content of the maximal D = 6 supergravity, the dualisations necessary for the covariant construction and the pseudo-action formalism. In the section 3 the structure of extended geometry is briefly reviewed and basic algebraic identities needed further are provided. In the section 4 we construct the covariant derivative and describe the tensor hierarchy in universal terms. The corresponding true action and the pseudo-action together with the Einstein-Hilbert term are presented in the section 5. Finally, in the section 6 we consider the solutions of the section constraint that give the embedding of the 11-dimensional supergravity and Type IIB supergravity. Our conventions and notations and details of the most laborious calculations are collected in the appendix.

## 2 Field content and dualisations

The ungauged maximal 6-dimensional supergravity theory was originally constructed in [40]. Under the 6 + 5 decomposition the metric and the 3-form of D = 11 supergravity give rise to the following fields in the 6-dimensional theory (m, n are internal indicesrunning from 1 to 5):

$$\{g_{\mu\nu}, A_{\mu\,m}, \phi_{mn}, C_{\mu\nu\rho}, B_{\mu\nu\,m}, A_{\mu\,mn}, \phi_{mnp}\}.$$
(2.1)

It is conventional to replace the 3-form  $C_{\mu\nu\rho}$  by the 1-form that is its dual in 6 dimensions. Together with five 1-forms  $A_{\mu m}$  and ten 1-forms  $A_{\mu mn}$  this gives a total of sixteen 1-form fields, which are conveniently organized into a Majorana-Weyl spinor representation of the duality group SO(5,5),  $A^M_{\mu}$ ,  $M = 1, \ldots, 16$ . The 2-form fields  $B_{\mu\nu m}$  are in the 5 of GL(5)  $\subset$  SO(5,5). Finally, the 25 scalar fields  $\phi_{mn}, \phi_{mnp}$  are assembled into a 16 by 16 matrix  $V_M{}^{\alpha\dot{\alpha}}$ , which parameterises the coset SO(5,5)/(SO(5) \times SO(5)),  $\alpha, \dot{\alpha} = 1, \ldots, 4$ . This can be used to construct the generalised metric  $\mathcal{M}_{MN}$  defined on the extended space:

$$\mathcal{M}_{MN} = V_M{}^{\alpha\alpha} V_{N\,\alpha\dot{\alpha}},\tag{2.2}$$

where the inverse scalar matrix is defined by

$$V_M{}^{\alpha\dot{\alpha}}V_{\alpha\dot{\alpha}}{}^N = \delta_M{}^N, \qquad V_M{}^{\alpha\dot{\alpha}}V_{\beta\dot{\beta}}{}^M = \delta^{\alpha}_{\beta}\,\delta^{\dot{\alpha}}_{\dot{\beta}}. \tag{2.3}$$

The SO(5) spinor indices are raised and lowered by the USp(4) invariant tensor  $\Omega_{\alpha\beta}$  which satisfies  $\Omega_{\alpha\beta}\Omega^{\beta\gamma} = -\delta^{\gamma}_{\alpha}$ . This construction justifies calling the scalars  $V_M{}^{\alpha\dot{\alpha}}$  the generalised vielbein.

In order to be able to account for the different possible gaugings of the D = 6 theory, we introduce the duals of the 2-forms and the 1-forms as independent fields [41]:

$$\{B_{\mu\nu}{}^m, C_{\mu\nu\rho\,M}\}.$$
 (2.4)

From the point of view of the gauged theory, the additional five 2-forms  $B_{\mu\nu}{}^m$  are added into the construction to incorporate the magnetic gaugings corresponding to the subgroups of the duality group G which are not off-shell realised in the ungauged theory. For theories in D = 4 this was done in [49, 50]. Equations of motion for the magnetic 2-forms, which are considered independent, give Bianchi identities for the 3-form field strength, while the 3-form potentials give self-duality equations, restoring the correct amount of degrees of freedom. As it was shown in [41] in the six-dimensional theory this is possible only if gaugings are turned on. Alternatively, one may consider the exceptional field construction as it is done further.

While the Lagrangian itself is not duality invariant, the corresponding equations of motion can be recast into a duality covariant form. To this end, the magnetic and the electric 2-form potentials  $B_m$  and  $B^m$  are combined into the **10** of SO(5,5), which we denote by  $B_{\mu\nu i}$ , i = 1, ..., 10. In what follows it will be convenient to define

$$B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL} = \frac{1}{16\sqrt{2}} \gamma^{i\,KL} B_{\mu\nu\,i},$$

$$C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{M,KL} = -\frac{1}{6\cdot 160} \gamma^{i\,KL} \gamma_i{}^{MN} C_{\mu\nu\rho\,N}.$$
(2.5)

The coefficients here were chosen so as to make the normalisation of the fields  $B_{\mu\nu i}$  and  $C_{\mu\nu\rho M}$  the same as in [41].

This field content of the SO(5,5) Exceptional Field Theory is in agreement with the analysis [51] of decomposition of the  $E_{11}$  representations under dimensional reduction. Under the 6 + 5 decomposition we find the following representations  $\mathcal{R}_p$  for p-forms:

$$\mathcal{R}_1 = \mathbf{16}, \quad \mathcal{R}_2 = \mathbf{10}, \quad \mathcal{R}_3 = \overline{\mathbf{16}}.$$
 (2.6)

The 4-forms are dual to scalars and do not appear as independent fields in the formalism. The 5-form potentials that live in the **144** of SO(5,5) are dual to mass deformations and are encoded in the embedding tensor, which naturally appears in the generalised Scherk-Schwarz reduction [52–54].

As we are working in even spacetime dimension D = 6, we have to face a common subtlety when defining the action for the  $(\frac{D}{2} - 1)$ -form potential and its dual. Here one distinguishes between the genuine action and the so-called pseudo-action. The genuine action is not duality invariant itself, but the equations of motion may be cast into a duality covariant form by considering them on the same footing with Bianchi identities for the field strengths. Lagrangians of this kind were used by Tanii in his formulation of D = 6supergravity [40] as well as in [41] in order to write down the gauged version of the theory. In its turn a pseudo-action is written completely in terms of fully SO(5,5) covariant objects and is invariant under the duality transformation. However, in order to compare the equations of motion one has to impose self-duality condition on the SO(5,5) covariant 3-form field strength dressed up with scalar fields by hands.

Let us start with the kinetic term for the 2-form fields of the Tanii's action, which can be written in the following GL(5) covariant form:

$$\mathcal{L}_T = -\frac{e}{2\cdot 3!} K^{mn} F^{\mu\nu\rho}{}_m F_{\mu\nu\rho n}, \qquad (2.7)$$

where  $e = \det e^{\bar{a}}_{\mu}$ . This is a genuine action and it is written only for the field strengths of the five electric 2-forms  $F_{\mu\nu\rho\,m} = dB_{\mu\nu\,m}$ . The matrix  $K^{mn}$  is built up from the scalar fields of the theory, and we are using the basis introduced in [41]:

$$K^{mn} = \mathcal{V}^{ma} (\mathcal{V}_n{}^a)^{-1} P_+ - \mathcal{V}^{m\dot{a}} (\mathcal{V}_n{}^{\dot{a}})^{-1} P_-, \qquad (2.8)$$

where  $P_{\pm} = 1/2 (1 \pm *)$  is the projector on (anti)self-dual 3-forms and \* denotes the Hodge duality operator. Note, that one should understand the matrix  $K^{mn}$  as an operator, acting only on 3-forms. The coset representative is written in the following  $GL(5) \subset SO(5,5)$  covariant form:

$$V_M{}^{\alpha\dot{\alpha}} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{V}_m{}^a & \mathcal{V}_m{}^{\dot{a}} \\ \mathcal{V}^{ma} & \mathcal{V}^{m\dot{a}} \end{bmatrix}, \qquad (2.9)$$

where a and  $\dot{a}$  are the vector indices of SO(5) × SO(5). Such choice of the basis for the scalar matrix explicitly breaks SO(5,5) covariance, preserving only its GL(5) subgroup. This reflects the fact that the Lagrangian (2.7) is not duality invariant.

Next, let us see how the equations of motion can be unified with the Bianchi identities in a duality covariant manner. To this end, one defines another 3-form  $G_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^m$  which is on-shell dual to the field strengths  $F_{\mu\nu\rho m}$  (see [55, 56] for reviews):

$$*G^m = -\frac{3!}{e}\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial F_m} = K^{mn}F_n; \qquad G^m = K^{mn}*F_n.$$
(2.10)

Introducing a 10-plet of the 3-form field strengths as

$$G_{\mu\nu\rho\,i} = \begin{bmatrix} F_{\mu\nu\rho\,m} \\ G_{\mu\nu\rho}^{\ m} \end{bmatrix},\tag{2.11}$$

the field equations and the Bianchi identities for  $F_{\mu\nu\rho\,m}$  can be written in an SO(5,5) covariant form simply as  $*dG_i = 0$ . We stress that the 3-form  $G^m$  is defined by the equation (2.10) and it is not considered as a field strength of some magnetic 2-form potential. However, the duality covariant equations of motion can be understood as coming from the following SO(5,5)-covariant variation

$$\delta \tilde{\mathcal{L}} = dG_i \wedge \delta B^i, \tag{2.12}$$

where the variations  $\delta B_m$  and  $\delta B^m$  of the magnetic and electric 2-form potentials are considered as independent. This is precisely the idea behind the action for D = 6 maximal gauged supergravity and the formulation of the true action for SO(5,5) exceptional field theory provided here.

To turn to the pseudo-action formulation it is convenient to represent the scalar matrix  $K^{mn}$  as

$$K^{mn} = K_1^{mn} + K_2^{mn} *, (2.13)$$

where  $K_1$  is symmetric and  $K_2$  is antisymmetric. Then, the Lagrangian (2.7) decomposes as

$$\mathcal{L}_T = -\frac{e}{2\cdot 3!} K_1^{mn} F_{\mu\nu\rho\,m} F^{\mu\nu\rho}{}_n - \frac{1}{2\cdot 3! 3!} \epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} K_2^{mn} F_{\mu\nu\rho\,m} F_{\sigma\kappa\lambda\,n}.$$
(2.14)

Consider now a 10-plet of 3-forms  $F_i$  whose components  $F_m$  and  $F^m$  are completely independent on the level of the action and are understood as field strengths of the corresponding potentials

$$F_{\mu\nu\rho\,i} = \begin{bmatrix} F_{\mu\nu\rho\,m} \\ F_{\mu\nu\rho}^{\ m} \end{bmatrix}. \tag{2.15}$$

To be able to go back to five physical degrees of freedom one introduces the following self-duality relation by hands (for a more detailed discussion see [57] and [55]):

$$F_{\mu\nu\rho\,i} = -\frac{1}{3!} \, e^{-1} \epsilon_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} \, \eta_{ij} \mathcal{M}^{jk} F^{\sigma\kappa\lambda}{}_k, \qquad (2.16)$$

where the symmetric matrix  $\mathcal{M}_{ij}$  is built out of  $K_1$  and  $K_2$  as blocks in the following way:

$$\mathcal{M} = -\begin{bmatrix} K_1 - K_2 K_1^{-1} K_2 & K_2 K_1^{-1} \\ -K_1^{-1} K_2 & K_1^{-1} \end{bmatrix}.$$
 (2.17)

The SO(5,5) invariant symmetric tensor  $\eta_{ij}$  is just a flat metric chosen to be

$$\eta_{ij} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & \mathbf{1} \\ \mathbf{1} & 0 \end{bmatrix}. \tag{2.18}$$

The condition that the self-duality relation (2.16) is invertible gives the following constraint for the scalar matrix:

$$\mathcal{M}_{ij}\eta^{jk}\mathcal{M}_{kl} = \mathcal{M}_{il}.\tag{2.19}$$

Now, the self-duality equation relates the magnetic components  $F^m$  to the electric ones precisely in the same way as (2.10). Indeed, let us work in the matrix notation denoting  $F_m$  and  $F^m$  by  $F_1$  and  $F_2$  respectively. Then (2.16) translates into

$$\begin{bmatrix} F_1 \\ F_2 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & \mathbf{1} \\ \mathbf{1} & 0 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} K_1 - K_2 K_1^{-1} K_2 & K_2 K_1^{-1} \\ -K_1^{-1} K_2 & K_1^{-1} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} *F_1 \\ *F_2 \end{bmatrix},$$
(2.20)

that is

$$F_1 = -K_1^{-1}K_2 * F_1 + K_1^{-1} * F_2,$$
  

$$F_2 = (K_1 - K_2K_1^{-1}K_2) * F_1 + K_2K_1^{-1} * F_2.$$
(2.21)

Multiplying the first equation by  $K_2$  from the left and subtracting the second one we obtain

$$F_2 = K_2 F_1 + K_1 * F_1, \implies *F^m = K^{mn} F_n,$$
 (2.22)

where we used that the Hodge start squares to one acting on 3-forms in D = 6 with Lorentzian signature,  $*^2 = +1$ . Hence, under the self-duality condition (2.16) the magnetic 3-form field strength  $F^m$  can be identified with the dual 3-form  $G^m$ .

Using the above relations one may show that the field equations of the genuine action (2.7) together with the Bianchi identities can be obtained by varying the following duality invariant pseudo-action:

$$\mathcal{L}_T = -\frac{1}{2\cdot 3!} \,\mathcal{M}^{ij} F_{\mu\nu\rho\,i} F^{\mu\nu\rho}{}_j, \qquad (2.23)$$

and imposing the constraint (2.16). Indeed, variation of the above action gives the following covariant equation of motion

$$*d*\mathcal{M}^{ij}F_j = 0 \tag{2.24}$$

Imposing the self-duality constraint we obtain  $*dG^i = 0$ , since the magnetic component  $F^m$  becomes equal to the dual field strength  $G^m$ . With a more lengthy but straightforward calculation one can show that the above pseudo-action reproduces field equations for the scalar fields as well.

Note that the self-duality constraint has to be imposed after writing the field equation for pseudo-action. One may check that the pseudo-action itself as well as its variation vanish identically upon the self-duality condition. Thus, the pseudo-action is not a reformulation of the true action but rather is a duality-invariant way to encode the equations of motion.

# 3 Extended geometry

The transformation of tensors that is consistent with the structure of extended geometry is given by

$$\delta_{\Lambda} V^{M} = (\mathcal{L}_{\Lambda} V)^{M} = (L_{\Lambda} V)^{M} + Y^{MN}_{KL} \partial_{N} \Lambda^{K} V^{L} \equiv [\Lambda, V]^{M}_{D}, \qquad (3.1)$$

where  $[,]_D$  denotes the Dorfman bracket. Here both the transformation parameter  $\Lambda^M$  and the vector  $V^M$  are functions of the extended coordinate  $\mathbb{X}^M$ . Capital Latin indices run from 1 to n, which depends on the U-duality group under consideration. The tensor  $Y_{KL}^{MN}$ , which is an invariant tensor of the corresponding U-duality group, is essentially a projector [15]:

$$O(d, d)_{strings}: Y_{KL}^{MN} = \eta^{MN} \eta_{KL}, \qquad n = d,$$
  

$$SL(5): Y_{KL}^{MN} = \epsilon^{\alpha MN} \epsilon_{\alpha KL}, \qquad n = 10,$$
  

$$SO(5,5): Y_{KL}^{MN} = \frac{1}{2} (\gamma^{i})^{MN} (\gamma_{i})_{KL}, \qquad n = 16,$$
  

$$E_{6(6)}: Y_{KL}^{MN} = 10 d^{MNR} d_{KLR}, \qquad n = 27,$$
  

$$E_{7(7)}: Y_{KL}^{MN} = 12 c^{MN} {}_{KL} + \delta_{K}^{(M} \delta_{L}^{N)} + \frac{1}{2} \epsilon^{MN} \epsilon_{KL} \quad n = 56.$$
(3.2)

Here the Greek indices  $\alpha, \beta, \gamma = 1, ..., 5$  label the representation **5** of SL(5) and the index *i* labels the **10** of SO(5,5).<sup>1</sup> The invariant metric on O(d,d) is denoted by  $\eta_{MN}$ ,  $\epsilon_{\alpha MN} =$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>These notations are for this section only. For global notations see appendix A.

 $\epsilon_{\alpha,\beta\gamma,\delta\epsilon}$  is the SL(5) alternating tensor, the matrices  $\gamma^{iMN}$  are 16×16 off-diagonal blocks of the SO(5,5) gamma-matrices in the Majorana-Weyl representation, and the tensors  $d_{MNK}$  and  $c^{MN}_{KL}$  are symmetric invariant tensors of  $E_6$  and  $E_7$  respectively.

The invariant tensor  $Y_{KL}^{MN}$  is subject to several algebraic relations that ensure closure of the algebra [22]:

$$Y_{KL}^{(MN}Y_{PQ}^{R)L} - Y_{PQ}^{(MN}\delta_{K}^{R)} = 0 , \text{ for } d \leq 5,$$
  

$$Y_{KL}^{MN} = -\alpha_{d} P_{K}{}^{M}{}_{L}{}^{N} + \beta_{d} \delta_{K}^{M} \delta_{L}^{N} + \delta_{L}^{M} \delta_{K}^{N},$$
  

$$Y_{KB}^{MA}Y_{AL}^{BN} = (2 - \alpha_{d}) Y_{KL}^{MN} + (D\beta_{d} + \alpha_{d}) \beta_{d} \delta_{K}^{M} \delta_{L}^{N} + (\alpha_{d} - 1) \delta_{L}^{M} \delta_{K}^{N}.$$
(3.3)

Here d = 11 - D is the number of compact dimensions and  $P_A{}^B{}_C{}^D$  is the projector on the adjoint representation of the corresponding duality group. It is defined as  $P_A{}^B{}_C{}^DP_D{}^C{}_K{}^L = P_A{}^B{}_K{}^L$  and  $P_A{}^B{}_B{}^A = \dim(\text{adj})$ . The coefficients  $\alpha_d$  and  $\beta_d$  depend on the duality group and for the cases in question take numerical values  $(\alpha_4, \beta_4) = (3, \frac{1}{5}), (\alpha_5, \beta_5) = (4, \frac{1}{4}), (\alpha_6, \beta_6) = (6, \frac{1}{3})$ . The last line in (3.3) with  $n = \delta^A_A$  is a direct consequence of the second relation and the properties of the projector. In addition for the tensor  $Y_{KL}^{MN}$  to be invariant the following identity must hold

$$Y_{(PQ}^{KL}\delta_{N)}^{R} - Y_{S(P}^{KL}Y_{QN)}^{RS} = 0.$$
(3.4)

Using the expressions above it is useful to rewrite covariant derivative of a generalised vector in the following form

$$\delta_{\Lambda} V^{M} = (\mathcal{L}_{\Lambda} V)^{M} = \Lambda^{N} \partial_{N} V^{M} - \alpha_{d} P^{M}{}_{L}{}^{N}{}_{K} \partial_{N} \Lambda^{K} V^{L} + \beta_{d} (\partial_{K} \Lambda^{K}) V^{M}.$$
(3.5)

Here the last term plays the role of a weight term, which could be added to any transformation. For a generalised vector that transforms as in (3.1) the weight is equal to  $\beta_d$ . In general for a tensor with k indices each transforming as in (3.1) the weight will be  $k\beta_d$ . However, one may consider generalised tensors of any weight and, as we will see later, these are necessary for the EFT construction.

The second term in the expression above represents a projection of the term  $\partial_N \Lambda^K$ on the U-duality algebra, since in general it does not belong to the structure group  $E_{d(d)}$ . This in contrast to General Relativity where any non-degenerate matrix belongs to the structure group GL(D) and one does not need a projector.

In addition one introduces a differential constraint on all fields in the theory that restricts the dependence on the extended coordinate  $\mathbb{X}^M$ 

$$Y_{KL}^{MN}\partial_M \otimes \partial_N = 0. aga{3.6}$$

This extra condition in particular implies the existence of trivial generalised transformations given by  $\Lambda_0^M = Y_{KL}^{MN} \partial_N \chi^{KL}$ , for any  $\chi^{KL}$ . Indeed, the generalised Lie derivative (3.1) of a vector field  $V^M$  along the trivial vector field  $\Lambda_0^M$  reads

$$\delta_{\Lambda_0} V^M = Y^{NK}_{PQ} \left( \partial_N \chi^{PQ} \partial_K V^M + \frac{1}{2} \partial_{NK} \chi^{PQ} V^M \right) - \frac{1}{2} Y^{NP}_{KL} Y^{MK}_{RS} \partial_{NP} \chi^{RS} V^L.$$
(3.7)

It is straightforward to check that the parameter  $\Lambda_0^M$  itself transforms as a generalised vector. Closure of the algebra and the Jacobi identity hold up to a trivial transformation as well. Hence for the Jacobiator of generalised transformations we have

$$[\delta_{\Lambda_1}, \delta_{\Lambda_2}, \delta_{\Lambda_2}] = \delta_{\Lambda_0}, \tag{3.8}$$

where the r.h.s. acts on any extended vector trivially up to section condition. For closure of the algebra we have

$$[\mathcal{L}_{\Lambda_1}, \mathcal{L}_{\Lambda_2}] = \mathcal{L}_{[\Lambda_1, \Lambda_2]_E}, \tag{3.9}$$

which may be viewed as a definition of the E-bracket  $[,]_E$ . Explicitly this is given by

$$E = 2\Lambda_{[1}{}^{N}\partial_{N}\Lambda_{2]} + Y_{KL}^{MN}\partial_{N}\Lambda_{[1}{}^{K}\Lambda_{2]}{}^{L},$$

$$[\Lambda_{1},\Lambda_{2}]_{E} = [\Lambda_{1},\Lambda_{2}]_{D} - \frac{1}{2}Y_{KL}^{MN}\partial_{N}(\Lambda_{1}{}^{K}\Lambda_{2}{}^{L}).$$
(3.10)

It is important to note that the E-bracket is antisymmetric while the Dorfman bracket is not. This will play a crucial role in the construction of tensor hierarchy starting from the covariant derivative to be defined in the next section. In what follows one finds important the following Jacobi identity for the E-bracket

$$\left[ \left[ \Lambda_{[1]}, \Lambda_{2} \right]_{E}, \Lambda_{3]} \right]_{E}^{M} = \frac{1}{6} Y_{KL}^{MN} \partial_{N} \left( \left[ \Lambda_{[1]}, \Lambda_{2} \right]_{E}^{K} \Lambda_{3]}^{L} \right).$$
(3.11)

# 4 Covariant derivative for the D-bracket and tensor hierarchy

In the section 3 we have presented the algebra of generalised Lie derivatives that closes on the E-bracket. In this construction the fields and the generalised diffeomorphism parameter  $\Lambda^M$  depend only on the extended coordinates  $\mathbb{X}^M$ . We now regard these coordinates as internal in the spirit of Kaluza-Klein compactification. The fields and all the gauge parameters are now allowed to depend on the external spacetime coordinates, which we denote by  $x^{\mu}$ . However, the corresponding derivative  $\partial_{\mu}$  is not a generalised scalar

$$\delta_{\Lambda}\partial_{\mu}V^{M} \neq \mathcal{L}_{\Lambda}\left(\partial_{\mu}V^{M}\right). \tag{4.1}$$

In order to fix this we introduce a long spacetime derivative, covariant with respect to the D-bracket as in the ordinary Yang-Mills construction:

$$\mathcal{D}_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu} - \mathcal{L}_{A_{\mu}} = \partial_{\mu} - [A_{\mu}, \bullet]_{D}, \qquad (4.2)$$

where the generalised vector field  $A^M_{\mu}$  plays the role of the gauge connection. We identify this gauge connection with the vector field of the corresponding maximal supergravity that always has exactly the desired number of degrees of freedom.

Covariance of the derivative  $\mathcal{D}_{\mu}$  with respect to the generalised Lie derivative implies the following transformation law of the gauge field  $A^{M}_{\mu}$ :

$$\delta_{\Lambda} A^{M}_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu} \Lambda^{M} - [A_{\mu}, \Lambda]_{D}{}^{M} = \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \Lambda^{M}.$$
(4.3)

Since D- and E-brackets differ by a trivial transformation (see (3.10)) the above choice is a matter of convention. Here we take the transformation in this form to keep the analogy with the conventional Yang-Mills construction.

As usual, the commutator of covariant derivatives defines the field strength of the gauge field:

$$[\mathcal{D}_{\mu}, \mathcal{D}_{\nu}] = -\mathcal{L}_{\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}}, \qquad \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{M} = 2 \,\partial_{[\mu}A^{M}_{\nu]} - [A_{\mu}, A_{\nu}]_{E}{}^{M} - Y^{MN}_{KL} \partial_{N}B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL}.$$
(4.4)

Here the extra term with the field  $B_{\mu\nu}$  was added since the first two terms do not form a generalised vector under the gauge transformations. Note that this term does not contribute to the generalised Lie derivative in (4.4) as it is a trivial transformation.

As in the maximal gauged supergravity, field strength for the 2-form potential  $B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL}$  is defined by the Bianchi identity for the covariant field strength  $\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{M}$ :

$$3 \mathcal{D}_{[\mu} \mathcal{F}_{\nu\rho]}{}^{M} = -Y_{KL}^{MN} \partial_{N} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL},$$

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL} = 3 \mathcal{D}_{[\mu} B_{\nu\rho]}{}^{KL} + \frac{3}{D(1-2\beta_{d})} Y_{PQ}^{KL} \left( A_{[\mu}^{(P)} \partial_{\nu} A_{\rho]}^{Q)} - \frac{1}{3} [A_{[\mu}, A_{\nu}]_{E}{}^{(P)} A_{\rho]}{}^{Q)} \right)$$

$$- 3 \left( \partial_{N} C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{N,KL} - Y_{PQ}^{KL} \partial_{N} C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{Q,PN} \right),$$

$$(4.5)$$

where again the terms in the last line were added to make sure that the 3-form field strength is indeed covariant, i.e.  $\delta_{\Lambda} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL} = \mathcal{L}_{\Lambda} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL}$ . This term will be constructed out of the next field in the tensor hierarchy, which is the 3-form  $C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{M,KL}$ . As above, these terms do not contribute to the Bianchi identity since they vanish identically under the appropriate contraction with the Y tensor.

Finally, we will find useful the Bianchi identity that gives the 4-form field strength:

$$4\mathcal{D}_{[\mu}\mathcal{F}_{\nu\rho\sigma]}{}^{KL} = \frac{3}{D(1-2\beta_d)} Y_{PQ}^{KL} \mathcal{F}_{[\mu\nu}{}^P \mathcal{F}_{\rho\sigma]}{}^Q - 3\left(\partial_N \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}{}^{N,KL} - Y_{PQ}^{KL} \partial_N \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}{}^{Q,PN}\right).$$

$$(4.6)$$

Substituting the explicit form of the fields into this expression we obtain the 4-form:

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}{}^{M,KL} = 4 \mathcal{D}_{[\mu}C_{\nu\rho\sigma]}{}^{M,KL} + \left(2B_{[\mu\nu}{}^{KL}\mathcal{F}_{\rho\sigma]}{}^{M} - B_{[\mu\nu}{}^{KL}Y^{MN}_{PQ}\partial_{N}B_{\rho\sigma]}{}^{PQ}\right) + \frac{4}{3D(1-2\beta_d)}Y^{KL}_{PQ}\left(A^{M}_{[\mu}A^{P}_{\nu}\partial_{\rho}A^{Q}_{\sigma]} - \frac{1}{4}A^{M}_{[\mu}[A_{\nu},A_{\rho}]_{E}{}^{P}A^{Q}_{\sigma]}\right).$$
(4.7)

Here one does not need to add any extra fields to covariantise the expression since it does not appear in the Lagrangian. Moreover, all possible extra terms should disappear from the Bianchi identity as well and hence do not show up at all. Due to the duality relation between  $\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}$  and  $\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}$  to be derived later as the field equation of the magnetic 2-form potential  $B_{\mu\nu}{}^m$ , one can also write down the external diffeomorphisms for the 3-form potential  $C_{\mu\nu\rho}$  using the 2-form field strength, rather than the 4-form.

Under arbitrary variations of the *p*-form potentials the covariant field strengths transform as follows:

$$\delta \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{M} = 2 \mathcal{D}_{[\mu} \Delta A^{M}_{\nu]} - Y^{MN}_{KL} \partial_{N} \Delta B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL},$$
  

$$\delta \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL} = 3 \mathcal{D}_{[\mu} \Delta B_{\nu\rho]}{}^{KL} + \frac{3}{D(1-2\beta_d)} Y^{KL}_{PQ} \mathcal{F}_{[\mu\nu}{}^{P} \Delta A^{Q}_{\rho]}$$
  

$$- 3 (\partial_{N} \Delta C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{N,KL} - Y^{KL}_{PQ} \partial_{N} \Delta C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{Q,PN}),$$
  

$$\delta \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}{}^{M,KL} = 4 D_{[\mu} \Delta C_{\nu\rho\sigma]}{}^{M,KL} + \frac{1}{3D(1-2\beta_d)} \left(\frac{3}{8} \mathcal{F}_{[\mu\nu}{}^{M} \Delta B_{\rho\sigma]}{}^{KL} - \frac{1}{4} \mathcal{F}_{[\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL} \delta A^{M}_{\sigma]}\right)$$

$$(4.8)$$

where it proves useful to define "covariant" transformations

$$\Delta A^{M}_{\mu} = \delta A^{M}_{\mu},$$

$$\Delta B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL} = \delta B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL} - \frac{1}{D(1 - 2\beta_{d})} Y^{KL}_{MN} A^{M}_{[\mu} \delta A^{N}_{\nu]},$$

$$\Delta C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{N,KL} = \delta C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{N,KL} - \delta A^{N}_{[\mu} B_{\nu\rho]}{}^{KL} - \frac{1}{3D(1 - 2\beta_{d})} Y^{KL}_{RS} A^{N}_{[\mu} A^{R}_{\nu} \delta A^{S}_{\rho]}.$$
(4.9)

Identifying the field  $B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL}$  with the 2-form *B*-field of the maximal D = 6 supergravity, we may expect its own gauge variation with a 1-form parameter  $\Xi_{\mu}{}^{KL}$  to appear in the transformation law as  $\Delta B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL} = 2\mathcal{D}_{[\mu}\Xi_{\nu]}{}^{KL}$  + other terms. This will make the variations (4.8) covariant. Apparently, the gauge variation of  $A^M_{\mu}$  would also be affected, and the same is true for the 3-form potential. Hence, requiring that the field strengths transform covariantly leads to the following gauge transformations of the fields corresponding to the SO(5,5) duality group:<sup>2</sup>

$$\Delta A^{M}_{\mu} = \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \Lambda^{M} + Y^{MN}_{KL} \partial_{N} \Xi_{\mu}{}^{KL},$$

$$\Delta B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL} = 2\mathcal{D}_{[\mu} \Xi_{\nu]}{}^{KL} - \frac{1}{D(1 - 2\beta_{d})} Y^{KL}_{MN} \Lambda^{M} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{N}$$

$$+ 3 \left( \partial_{N} \Psi_{\mu\nu}{}^{N,KL} - Y^{KL}_{PQ} \partial_{N} \Psi_{\mu\nu}{}^{P,NQ} \right),$$

$$\Delta C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{M,KL} = 3\mathcal{D}_{[\mu} \Psi_{\nu\rho]}{}^{M,KL} - \mathcal{F}_{[\mu\nu}{}^{M} \Xi_{\rho]}{}^{KL} + \frac{2}{3D(1 - 2\beta_{d})} Y^{KL}_{PQ} \Lambda^{P} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{QM}.$$

$$(4.10)$$

In what follows we explicitly determine the relation between the field  $C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{N,KL}$  in the formalism above and the 3-form potentials of the corresponding gauged supergravities. These have different structures of the indices and will be related by the SO(5,5) invariant tensors.

In order to compare with [41], one has to use the identity for SO(5,5) gamma-matrices

$$\gamma^{i(MN}\gamma_i{}^{K)L} = 0. ag{4.11}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>It is important to note a subtlety that arises in even dimensions. For the off-shell formulation of the theory the field  $\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL}$  in the last line of (4.10) should be replaced by  $\mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL}$ .

Then it is possible to rewrite the above relations in terms of the fields  $B_{\mu\nu\,i}$  and  $C_{\mu\nu\rho\,M}$ :

$$\Delta A^{M}_{\mu} = \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \Lambda^{M} + \frac{1}{2\sqrt{2}} \gamma^{i MN} \partial_{N} \Xi_{\mu i},$$
  

$$\Delta B_{\mu\nu i} = 2 \mathcal{D}_{[\mu} \Xi_{\nu]i} - \sqrt{2} \gamma_{i MN} \Lambda^{M} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{N} - \frac{\sqrt{2}}{4} \gamma^{i MN} \partial_{M} \Psi_{\mu\nu N},$$
  

$$\Delta C_{\mu\nu\rho M} = 3 \mathcal{D}_{[\mu} \Psi_{\nu\rho]M} + 3\sqrt{2} \gamma^{i}{}_{MN} \mathcal{F}_{[\mu\nu}{}^{N} \Xi_{\rho]i} + \sqrt{2} \gamma^{i}{}_{MN} \Lambda^{N} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho i}.$$
(4.12)

For the Bianchi identities we obtain:

$$3 \mathcal{D}_{[\mu} \mathcal{F}_{\nu\rho]}{}^{M} = -\frac{1}{2\sqrt{2}} \gamma^{i \,MN} \partial_{M} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho \,i},$$

$$4 \mathcal{D}_{[\mu} \mathcal{F}_{\nu\rho\sigma]i} = 3\sqrt{2} \mathcal{F}_{[\mu\nu}{}^{M} \mathcal{F}_{\rho\sigma]}{}^{N} \gamma_{i \,MN} + \frac{\sqrt{2}}{4} \gamma_{i}{}^{MN} \partial_{M} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma \,N}.$$

$$(4.13)$$

The covariant gauge transformation  $\delta_{\Lambda} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL}$  implies that the 3-form field strength is a rank 2 generalised tensor of weight  $\lambda(\mathcal{F}_{(3)}) = 1/2$ . Indeed, decomposing the Y-tensor in terms of the projector one obtains

$$\delta_{\Lambda} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL} = \Lambda^{N} \partial_{N} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL} - 8 \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{Q(L)} \mathbb{P}^{K)}{}_{Q}{}^{N}{}_{P} \partial_{N} \Lambda^{P} + \frac{1}{2} \partial_{N} \Lambda^{N} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL}.$$
(4.14)

In what follows we will need the gauge transformation of the corresponding **10**-plet  $\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho i}$ , which takes the following suggestive form:

$$\delta_{\Lambda} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\,i} = \Lambda^{N} \partial_{N} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\,i} - \frac{1}{2} (t_{i}{}^{j})_{M}{}^{N} \partial_{N} \Lambda^{M} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\,j} + \frac{1}{2} \partial_{N} \Lambda^{N} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\,i}, \qquad (4.15)$$

where  $(t_{ij})_M{}^N = \gamma_{[iMP}\gamma_{j]}{}^{PN}$  represents the generators of SO(5,5) in terms of the gammamatrices. Here we have used the following identity

$$\mathbb{P}^{K}{}_{L}{}^{P}{}_{Q}\gamma^{i}{}^{QR}\gamma_{jRP} = (t^{i}{}_{j})^{K}{}_{L}, \qquad (4.16)$$

which is true since the left hand side is traceless with respect to 10-dimensional indices. Note that the expression (4.15) again has the form of a translational term plus weight plus an SO(5,5) local duality rotation.

## 5 Covariant exceptional field theory

In this section we present the invariant Lagrangian for the SO(5,5) Exceptional Field Theory, which has the following schematic structure:

$$\mathcal{L}_{\rm EFT} = \mathcal{L}_{\rm EH}(\hat{R}) + \mathcal{L}_{\rm sc}(\mathcal{D}_{\mu}\mathcal{M}_{MN}) + \mathcal{L}_{V}(\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{M}) + \mathcal{L}_{T}(\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL}) + \mathcal{L}_{\rm top} - eV(\mathcal{M}_{MN}, g_{\mu\nu}).$$
(5.1)

Here the Einstein-Hilbert term  $\mathcal{L}_{\text{EH}}$ , the kinetic term for the scalar fields  $\mathcal{L}_{\text{sc}}$  and the vector fields potential  $\mathcal{L}_V$  can be written in a duality covariant form. In contrast, the kinetic term for the rank 2 tensor potential  $\mathcal{L}_T$  as well as the topological Lagrangian  $\mathcal{L}_{\text{top}}$  should be considered on a separate basis. Due to the usual subtlety with (k-1)-forms in

even D = 2k dimensions, writing the Lagrangian for the 2-form potential in D = 6 in a fully duality covariant manner is nontrivial. This can be achieved by giving up manifest Lorentz invariance [58], or by introducing extra scalar fields [59, 60]. However, for our needs only the variation of the corresponding kinetic and topological Lagrangians is enough. As will be shown here, the extended geometry allows to write this variation in a duality and Lorentz covariant way.

Finally, one should include the potential term  $eV(\mathcal{M}_{MN}, g_{\mu\nu})$  for the scalar fields, which depends on derivatives along  $\mathbb{X}^M$  and transforms as a density under the generalised Lie derivative, leaving the action invariant.

#### 5.1 Universal kinetic Lagrangian

For the curvature of the external metric  $R_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}$  to be a scalar of weight zero under the gauge transformations induced by the generalised Lie derivative, the corresponding spinconnection  $\omega_{\mu}{}^{\bar{a}\bar{b}}$  should have weight zero as well. To ensure this we set the external vielbein to be a scalar of weight  $\lambda(e^{\bar{a}}_{\mu}) = \beta_d$ . The usual equation that determines the spin-connection can be written in the following covariant form:

$$\mathcal{D}_{[\mu}e_{\nu]}^{\bar{a}} - \frac{1}{4}\omega_{[\mu}{}^{ab}e_{\nu]b} = 0.$$
(5.2)

In addition, since all the fields are dependent on the extended coordinates, so are the parameters  $\Lambda^a{}_b$  of Lorentz rotations. The corresponding Lorentz-invariant Riemann scalar then differs from the usual expression and has the same form as in [30]:

$$\hat{R}_{\mu\nu\bar{a}\bar{b}} = R_{\mu\nu\bar{a}\bar{b}} + \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^M e^{\rho}_{\bar{a}} \partial_M e_{\rho\bar{b}}.$$
(5.3)

Hence, the full covariant Einstein-Hilbert term takes the following form:

$$S_{\rm EH} = -\frac{1}{2} \int d^n x \, d^D \mathbb{X} \, e \hat{R} = -\frac{1}{2} \int d^n x \, d^D \mathbb{X} \, e \, e^{\mu}_{\bar{a}} e^{\nu}_{\bar{b}} \hat{R}_{\mu\nu}{}^{\bar{a}\bar{b}}.$$
 (5.4)

For the scalar degrees of freedom parameterised by the matrix  $\mathcal{M}_{MN}$  one writes the general form of the Lagrangian as

$$\mathcal{L}_{\rm sc} = \frac{1}{4\alpha_d} e \, g^{\mu\nu} \, \mathcal{D}_\mu \mathcal{M}_{MN} \, \mathcal{D}_\nu \mathcal{M}^{MN}. \tag{5.5}$$

This expression is explicitly covariant with respect to the local gauge transformation generated by the generalised Lie derivative. Since we have for the weight of the vielbein  $\lambda(e_{\mu}^{\bar{a}}) = \beta_d$ , the total weight counting gives  $(d-2)\beta_d = 1$ , which is in precise correspondence with the pattern for  $\beta_d$  noticed in [22]. Indeed, if an expression T has weight  $\lambda(T) = 1$ , then its transformation can be written as a full derivative:

$$\delta_{\Lambda}T = \Lambda^N \partial_N T + \lambda(T) \,\partial_N \Lambda^N T = \partial_N (\Lambda^N T).$$
(5.6)

This will prove useful in the verification of gauge invariance of the potential term  $eV(\mathcal{M}_{MN}, g_{\mu\nu})$ .

The kinetic term for the 1-form potential  $A^M_\mu$  takes the following universal form:

$$\mathcal{L}_V = -\frac{1}{4} e \,\mathcal{M}_{MN} \,\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^M \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^N.$$
(5.7)

One can substitute (2.2) for the scalar matrix  $\mathcal{M}_{MN}$ . Again, counting of weights gives the total weight of 1.

Hence, altogether we have for the kinetic terms that can be written in a universal form:

$$\mathcal{L}_{kin}^{(U)} = -\frac{1}{2} e \,\hat{R}[g,\mathcal{F}] + \frac{1}{4\alpha_d} e \,g^{\mu\nu} \,\mathcal{D}_\mu \mathcal{M}_{MN} \,\mathcal{D}_\nu \mathcal{M}^{MN} - \frac{1}{4} e \,\mathcal{M}_{MN} \,\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^M \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^N.$$
(5.8)

Because of the dualisation in even dimensions one has to consider the kinetic term for the 2-form potential separately. This term together with the corresponding topological Lagrangian is considered in the next two sections.

### 5.2 Kinetic and topological action for the p-forms

Comparing the transformation of the 2-form field (B.8) with that of [41] we define the following fields in the 10 and  $\overline{5}$  representations:

$$B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL} = \frac{1}{16\sqrt{2}} \gamma^{i\,KL} B_{\mu\nu i},$$

$$C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{M,KL} = -\frac{1}{6\cdot 160} \gamma^{i\,KL} \gamma_{i}{}^{MN} C_{\mu\nu\rho\,N}.$$
(5.9)

In analogy with the prescription of the gauged maximal D = 6 supergavity we do the following replacements:

$$F_{\mu\nu\rho\,m} \to \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\,m},$$

$$F_{\mu\nu}{}^{M} \to \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{M}.$$
(5.10)

It is important to note that the replacement  $F_{\mu\nu\rho\,m} \to \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\,m}$  only refers to the 5 of the 10 components of the field  $\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\,i}$ . The remaining dual components will be restricted by the field equation of the 3-form field  $C_{\mu\nu\rho\,M}$ . Hence, as was described in section 2 the covariant on-shell 10-plet field strength becomes

$$\mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu\rho\,i} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{G}_m \\ \mathcal{G}^m \end{bmatrix}_{\mu\nu\rho} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{F}_m \\ *K^{mn}\mathcal{F}_n \end{bmatrix}_{\mu\nu\rho}.$$
(5.11)

Now we are able to write the full variation of the kinetic and topological Lagrangians for the *p*-forms with respect to variations of the *p*-form potentials (4.10) as follows

$$\delta(\mathcal{L}_{\rm kin} + \mathcal{L}_{\rm top}) = -\frac{e}{2} \mathcal{M}_{MN} \mathcal{F}^{\mu\nu M} \delta \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{N} - \frac{\kappa}{3!} \epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} \eta^{ij} \mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu\rho i} \mathcal{D}_{\sigma} \Delta B_{\kappa\lambda j} - \frac{\sqrt{2}\kappa}{3!} \epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} \mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu\rho i} \gamma^{i}{}_{MN} \mathcal{F}_{\sigma\kappa}{}^{M} \delta A_{\lambda}{}^{N} + \frac{\sqrt{2}\kappa}{8} \epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{M} \gamma^{i}{}_{MN} \mathcal{F}_{\rho\sigma}{}^{N} \Delta B_{\kappa\lambda i} + \frac{\sqrt{2}\kappa}{3\cdot 4!} \epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} (\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho i} - \mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu\rho i}) \gamma^{iMN} \partial_{M} \Delta C_{\sigma\kappa\lambda N}.$$
(5.12)

Although we are working with the true action that is not duality invariant, this variation gives duality covariant equations of motion for the *p*-form field potentials. Note, that variations of the magnetic and electric 2-form potentials are considered to be independent, while the field strength  $\mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu\rho i}$  contains only electric degrees of freedom. This is done to obtain the duality-covariant equations of motion with the correct number of physical fields. The magnetic degrees of freedom are encoded in the field strength  $\mathcal{F}_i$  defined as

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\,i} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\,m} \\ \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}^{\ m} \end{bmatrix} \tag{5.13}$$

The duality relation restricting  $\mathcal{F}^m$  will follow from the equations of motion of the 3-form potential  $C_{\mu\nu\rho M}$ .

The above variation is constructed in the following way. One starts with the first two terms above with an arbitrary relative coefficient  $\kappa$ . These simply correspond to variations coming from the kinetic terms for the 1- and 2-form potentials. Next, one adds the necessary contributions to make the expression invariant under the gauge transformations generated by  $\Xi_{\mu i}$  and  $\Psi_{\mu\nu M}$ . The most straightforward way to see this invariance is to rewrite the above expression using the equation (B.20) as follows:

$$\delta(\mathcal{L}_{\rm kin} + \mathcal{L}_{\rm top}) = -\frac{e}{2} \mathcal{M}_{MN} \mathcal{F}^{\mu\nu\,M} \, \delta\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{N} - \frac{\kappa}{3\cdot 3!} \, \epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} \, \eta^{ij} \mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu\rho\,i} \, \delta\mathcal{F}_{\sigma\kappa\lambda\,i} + \frac{\sqrt{2}\,\kappa}{8} \, \epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} \, \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{M} \, \gamma^{i}{}_{MN} \, \mathcal{F}_{\rho\sigma}{}^{N} \, \Delta B_{\kappa\lambda\,i} - \frac{\sqrt{2}\,\kappa}{3\cdot 4!} \, \epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} \, \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\,i} \, \gamma^{i\,MN} \partial_{M} \Delta C_{\mu\nu\rho\,N},$$
(5.14)

The first two terms are trivially invariant under the variations  $\Xi_{\mu\nu i}$  and  $\Psi_{\mu\nu\rho M}$  of the 2and 3-forms respectively. To see that the  $\Xi_{\mu\nu i}$  variations of the other two terms cancel, one integrates by parts  $\partial_M$  in the second term and uses the Bianchi identity (B.30). This gives a full derivative of the form  $\mathcal{D}(\mathcal{FF}\Xi)$  and hence vanishes. Cancellation of  $\Psi_{\mu\nu\rho M}$ variations works in the very same way. Note that  $\Xi_{\mu\nu i}$  is a generalised **10**-plet of weight  $\lambda_{\Xi} = 1/2$  (cf. (4.15)).

Let us look at the equations of motion for the 3-form potential  $C_{\mu\nu\rho M}$  which give a relation between the covariant field strength  $\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho i}$  and  $\mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu\rho i}$ :

$$\gamma_m{}^{MN} \partial_N (\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^m - \mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^m) = 0.$$
(5.15)

This is the EFT analogue of the equation

$$g\,\theta_m^M(\mathcal{F}^m - *K^{mn}\mathcal{F}_n) = 0,\tag{5.16}$$

which constrains the dual component  $\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^m$ . The above equation can be obtained from its EFT analogue by means of Scherk-Schwarz reduction, which expresses the components of the embedding tensor  $\theta^{M\,i} = (\theta^{M\,m}, \theta^M_m)$  in terms of twist matrices. Covariance of the equation (5.15) in the extended geometry sense follows from the identity

$$\delta_{\Lambda} \Big( \partial_N \Psi^N{}_{QR} - Y^{KL}_{P(Q} \partial_{R)} \Psi^P{}_{KL} \Big) = \mathcal{L}_{\Lambda} \Big( \partial_N \Psi^N{}_{QR} - Y^{KL}_{P(Q} \partial_{R)} \Psi^P{}_{KL} \Big), \tag{5.17}$$

which is true for any generalised tensor  $\Psi^{P}_{KL} = \Psi^{P}_{LK}$ .

Using the Bianchi identity (4.6), the bosonic field equation of the magnetic 2-form potential  $B_{\mu\nu}{}^m$  can be written in the following form

$$\gamma_m{}^{KL} \partial_K \left( \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\,L} + \frac{1}{4\kappa} \,\epsilon_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} \,e\,\mathcal{M}_{LN}\,\mathcal{F}^{\kappa\lambda\,N} \right) = 0. \tag{5.18}$$

This is the EFT analogue of the on-shell duality relation between the 3-forms and the 1-forms (see the section 2). This equation will prove useful for establishing invariance of the Lagrangian under external d = 5 + 1 diffeomorphisms, that will fix all the remaining freedom in choosing relative coefficients in (5.12).

The relative factor  $\kappa$  can not be fixed by gauge invariance and remains undetermined here. Further we will see that in order to have the Lagrangian invariant under the external (5+1)-dimensional diffeomorphisms generated by the shift  $x^{\mu} \to x^{\mu} + \xi^{\mu}(x)$ , one should set  $\kappa = 1/2$ .

#### 5.3 Field equations and pseudo-action

In the previous section the true action has been constructed. In its general form it repeats the action of maximal D = 6 gauged supergravity, however with additional subtleties due to dependency on the extended coordinates. However, in order to provide a fully dualitycovariant formulation of the theory one has to construct a pseudo-action.

The kinetic term for 1- and 2-form potentials has its usual form and can be easily written as

$$\mathcal{L}_{kin} = -\frac{e}{2\cdot 3!} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\,i} \mathcal{M}^{ij} \mathcal{F}^{\mu\nu\rho}{}_j - \frac{e}{4} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^M \mathcal{F}^{\mu\nu\,N} \mathcal{M}_{MN}, \qquad (5.19)$$

where  $\mathcal{M}^{ij}$  is the 10 × 10 duality covariant scalar matrix constructed of the matrices  $K_1^{mn}$ and  $K_2^{mn}$  as blocks (see section 2 and the lectures [57] for more details). Here we have already set  $\kappa = 1/2$  for convenience. In addition, to obtain equations of motion consistent with the first order self-duality equations and Bianchi identities one should add a topological term, that is a term that does not contain the spacetime metric  $g_{\mu\nu}$  as well as the scalar matrices  $\mathcal{M}_{MN}$  or  $\mathcal{M}^{ij}$ . As in the gauged case the easiest way to do this is to construct its variation, since the topological Lagrangian itself is not covariant. Hence, we have

$$\delta \mathcal{L}_{\text{top}} = e^{-1} \epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} \bigg( -\frac{1}{3!} \mathcal{D}_{\sigma} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho i} \Delta B_{\kappa\lambda}{}^{i} + \frac{1}{3\sqrt{2}} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho i} \mathcal{F}_{\sigma\kappa} \gamma^{i} \delta A_{\lambda} - \frac{1}{8\sqrt{2}} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu} \gamma^{i} \mathcal{F}_{\rho\sigma} \Delta B_{\kappa\lambda i} + \frac{1}{4!3\sqrt{2}} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho i} \gamma^{iMN} \partial_{M} \Delta C_{\mu\nu\rho N} \bigg),$$
(5.20)

where we have used the spinor notation for  $\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{M}$  and  $\delta A^{M}_{\mu}$ . Given the expressions (4.12) it is straightforward to show that the above variation vanishes on the gauge transformation. Hence, the corresponding pseudo-action is duality invariant. Note, that this topological term has very similar structure to the one obtained in [61, 62].

Now using the general variations of the field strengths (4.8) the above variation can be recast in the following nice covariant form

$$\delta \mathcal{L}_{\text{top}} = e^{-1} \epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} \left( \frac{1}{36} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\,i} \,\delta \mathcal{F}_{\sigma\kappa\lambda}{}^{i} + \frac{1}{48} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\,M} \,\delta \mathcal{F}_{\kappa\lambda}{}^{M} \right)$$
  
=  $\mathcal{F}^{i} \wedge \delta \mathcal{F}_{i} + \mathcal{F}_{M} \wedge \delta \mathcal{F}^{M},$  (5.21)

where we define a *p*-form  $\omega$  as

$$\omega = \frac{1}{p!} \omega_{\mu_1 \dots \mu_p} dx^{\mu_1} \wedge \dots \wedge dx^{\mu_p}.$$
(5.22)

Using the explicit form of the variations (4.8) together with Bianchi identities (4.13) after a lengthy but straightforward calculation one shows that the variation  $\delta(\mathcal{L}_{kin} + \mathcal{L}_{top})$  gives the same equations of motion as the true action (5.12) upon the self-duality condition that is imposed by hands.

It is a common situation for Exceptional Field Theories that the topological term is most conveniently written as an integral of a full derivative over a higher-dimensional space whose boundary is the 6-dimensional spacetime.<sup>3</sup> With some abuse of notation this can be written as

$$S_{\text{top}} = \int d^{6}x \, d^{16} \mathbb{X} \, \mathcal{L}_{\text{top}}$$
  
=  $\int d^{7}X \, d^{16} \mathbb{X} \, \left( 2 \, \eta^{ij} \mathcal{F}_{i} \wedge \mathcal{D} \mathcal{F}_{j} - \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \mathcal{F} \wedge \gamma^{i} \mathcal{F} \wedge \mathcal{F}_{i} \right)$  (5.23)

where we used the following differential form notation

$$\mathcal{F}^{M} = \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{M} dX^{\mu} \wedge dX^{\nu},$$
  

$$\mathcal{F}_{i} = \frac{1}{3!} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\,i} dX^{\mu} \wedge dX^{\nu} \wedge dX^{\rho}.$$
(5.24)

Again the above expression is very similar to the structure of the topological action of [61, 62].

The particular form of the topological Lagrangian  $\mathcal{L}_{top}$  is not manifestly covariant and therefore is not very useful for our further discussion. Invariance of the topological action as well as equivalence of the variation of (5.23) to (5.20) goes precisely in the same way as for the  $E_{7(7)}$  and SL(2) × SL(3) exceptional field theories [31, 33]. Note that each term in the topological action (5.23) is of weight 1. Given that each of the field strengths employed here are gauge covariant, this ensures gauge invariance.

Hence, the full duality invariant formulation of the theory is given by the following action

$$\mathcal{L} = -\frac{1}{2} e \hat{R}[g, \mathcal{F}] + \frac{1}{4\alpha_d} e g^{\mu\nu} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \mathcal{M}_{MN} \mathcal{D}_{\nu} \mathcal{M}^{MN} - \frac{e}{2 \cdot 3!} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho i} \mathcal{M}^{ij} \mathcal{F}^{\mu\nu\rho}{}_j - \frac{e}{4} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^M \mathcal{F}^{\mu\nu N} \mathcal{M}_{MN} - eV + \mathcal{L}_{\text{top}},$$
(5.25)

with the topological Lagrangian given by (5.23). In addition one has to impose the following self-duality condition by hands

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\,i} = -\frac{1}{3!} e^{-1} \epsilon_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} \,\eta_{ij} \mathcal{M}^{jk} \mathcal{F}^{\sigma\kappa\lambda}{}_k.$$
(5.26)

Note, that here we use the fully-covariant field strengths. It is important to mention, that equations of motion for the 3-form potential give this self-duality relation only under the derivative  $\gamma^{iMN}\partial_N$ . To return to the true action and the GL(5) formulation one has to fix the form of the SO(5,5) invariant matrix  $\mathcal{M}^{ij}$  as in (2.17).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Note, that this is just a convenient way to encode the topological term and to reproduce its variation. There is no physical meaning of the D = 7 spacetime in this setting.

# 5.4 The invariant potential

Scalar fields of the theory are encoded in the generalised metric  $\mathcal{M}_{MN}$ , which transforms as a tensor of weight  $\lambda(\mathcal{M}) = 0$ . Recall the expression for the transformation law of a tensor of weight  $\lambda$ :

$$\delta_{\Lambda} T^{M} = \Lambda^{N} \partial_{N} T^{M} - \alpha_{d} \mathbb{P}^{M}{}_{N}{}^{K}{}_{L} \partial_{K} \Lambda^{L} T^{N} + \lambda(\partial_{K} \Lambda^{K}) T^{M}.$$
(5.27)

Although a generalised vector on extended space transforming as (3.1) has the weight  $\lambda = \beta_d$ , in this section we will need a more general class of fields with a different weight.

Now we would like to construct a potential for the scalar fields  $\mathcal{M}_{MN}$  that is gauge invariant and includes derivatives with respect to  $\mathbb{X}^M$  of the generalised metric as well as the external metric  $g_{\mu\nu}$  and its determinant  $g = \det g_{\mu\nu}$ . The desired expression turns out to be:

$$V = -\frac{1}{4\alpha_d} \mathcal{M}^{MN} \partial_M \mathcal{M}^{KL} \partial_N \mathcal{M}_{KL} + \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{M}^{MN} \partial_M \mathcal{M}^{KL} \partial_L \mathcal{M}_{NK} - \frac{1}{2} (g^{-1} \partial_M g) \partial_N \mathcal{M}^{MN} - \frac{1}{4} \mathcal{M}^{MN} (g^{-1} \partial_M g) (g^{-1} \partial_N g) - \frac{1}{4} \mathcal{M}^{MN} \partial_M g^{\mu\nu} \partial_N g_{\mu\nu},$$
(5.28)

where the terms in the first line are precisely those of [42], while the rest of the terms are needed to ensure gauge invariance. One should note the determinant  $\sqrt{-g}$  in the action (5.1).

The most convenient way to check that the above potential is invariant under the transformations induced by generalised Lie derivative is to introduce a non-covariant variation:

$$\Delta_{\Lambda} = \delta_{\Lambda} - \mathcal{L}_{\Lambda}, \tag{5.29}$$

which measures how much the variation  $\delta$  of an non-covariant expression differs from its covariant variation. Then it is sufficient to check only the variations of non-covariant terms, e.g. for the first term in the potential we have:

$$\delta_{\Lambda}(\mathcal{M}^{MN}\partial_{M}\mathcal{M}^{KL}\partial_{N}\mathcal{M}_{KL}) = \delta_{\Lambda}\mathcal{M}^{MN}\partial_{M}\mathcal{M}^{KL}\partial_{N}\mathcal{M}_{KL} + \mathcal{M}^{MN}\delta_{\Lambda}(\partial_{M}\mathcal{M}^{KL})\partial_{N}\mathcal{M}_{KL} + \mathcal{M}^{MN}\partial_{M}\mathcal{M}^{KL}\delta_{\Lambda}(\partial_{N}\mathcal{M}_{KL})$$

$$= \mathcal{L}_{\Lambda}(\mathcal{M}^{MN}\partial_{M}\mathcal{M}^{KL}\partial_{N}\mathcal{M}_{KL}) + \mathcal{M}^{MN}\Delta_{\Lambda}(\partial_{M}\mathcal{M}^{KL})\partial_{N}\mathcal{M}_{KL} + \mathcal{M}^{MN}\partial_{M}\mathcal{M}^{KL}\Delta_{\Lambda}(\partial_{N}\mathcal{M}_{KL}).$$
(5.30)

The first term in the last line above automatically gives a gauge-covariant expression and we are left only with the last two terms.

Let us now explicitly calculate the non-covariant variation of the term  $\partial_M \mathcal{M}^{KL}$  and then list the corresponding variations for the other relevant expressions. Thus, we write:

$$\delta_{\Lambda}(\partial_{M}\mathcal{M}^{KL}) = \partial_{M} \left( \Lambda^{N} \partial_{N}\mathcal{M}^{KL} - 2 \alpha_{d} \mathbb{P}^{P}_{Q}{}^{(K}{}_{N} \mathcal{M}^{L)N} \partial_{P} \Lambda^{Q} \right),$$
  

$$\mathcal{L}_{\Lambda}(\partial_{M}\mathcal{M}^{KL}) = \Lambda^{N} \partial_{N} \partial_{M}\mathcal{M}^{KL} - 2 \alpha_{d} \mathbb{P}^{P}_{Q}{}^{(K}{}_{N} \partial_{M}\mathcal{M}^{L)N} \partial_{P} \Lambda^{Q}$$

$$+ \alpha_{d} \mathbb{P}^{P}_{Q}{}^{N}{}_{M} \partial_{P} \Lambda^{Q} \partial_{N}\mathcal{M}^{KL} + \lambda(\partial\mathcal{M}) \partial_{N} \Lambda^{N} \partial_{M}\mathcal{M}^{KL},$$
(5.31)

where we added a non-zero weight for  $\partial_M \mathcal{M}^{KL}$ . We simplify the last line by using the section constraint and by setting the weight to be  $\lambda(\partial \mathcal{M}) = -\beta_d$ , which leads to:

$$\Delta_{\Lambda}(\partial_M \mathcal{M}^{KL}) = -2 \,\alpha_d \,\mathbb{P}^R{}_P{}^{(K}{}_Q \,\mathcal{M}^{L)Q} \partial_{MR} \Lambda^P.$$
(5.32)

This choice of the weight  $\lambda(\partial M)$  can be motivated by the fact that a geometric generalised vector, i.e. an object transforming as (3.1), has a weight  $\beta_d$ . Hence, a derivative with respect to the coordinate  $\mathbb{X}^M$  should add a weight  $-\beta_d$  to any expression.

Following the same steps one constructs non-covariant variations for the other relevant expressions and obtains:

$$\Delta_{\Lambda}(\partial_{N}\mathcal{M}_{KL}) = + 2 \alpha_{d} \mathbb{P}^{R}{}_{P}{}^{Q}{}_{(K}\mathcal{M}_{L)Q}\partial_{NR}\Lambda^{P},$$
  

$$\Delta_{\Lambda}(g^{-1}\partial_{M}g) = 2 d \beta_{d} \partial_{MN}\Lambda^{N},$$
  

$$\Delta_{\Lambda}(\partial_{M}g^{\mu\nu}) = -2 \beta_{d} \partial_{MN}\Lambda^{N}g^{\mu\nu},$$
  

$$\Delta_{\Lambda}(\partial_{M}g_{\mu\nu}) = 2 \beta_{d} \partial_{MN}\Lambda^{N}g_{\mu\nu}.$$
(5.33)

Note that the weight  $\lambda(e^{\bar{a}}_{\mu}) = \beta_d$  for the vielbein derived in the previous section implies the following values:

$$\lambda(g^{-1}\partial_M g) = -\beta_d, \quad \lambda(\partial_M g^{\mu\nu}) = -3\beta_d, \quad \lambda(\partial_M g_{\mu\nu}) = \beta_d. \tag{5.34}$$

With these conventions the total weight of each term in the potential together with the prefactor of  $e = \det e^{\bar{a}}_{\mu}$  is precisely 1.

Putting all of this together we get for the variation (5.30) of the first term in the potential:

$$\delta_{\Lambda} \left( -\frac{e}{4\alpha_d} \mathcal{M}^{MN} \partial_M \mathcal{M}^{KL} \partial_N \mathcal{M}_{KL} \right) \to e \mathcal{M}^{MN} \mathbb{P}^P_Q{}^{(K}{}_R \mathcal{M}^{L)R} \partial_N \mathcal{M}_{KL} \partial_{MP} \Lambda^Q$$

$$= e \mathcal{M}^{MN} \mathcal{M}^{KL} \partial_M \mathcal{M}_{KP} \partial_{LN} \Lambda^P.$$
(5.35)

In the second line we used the fact that the matrix  $\mathcal{M}^{MN}$  parameterises the coset G/K with G being the U-duality group. Then one is able to construct a current

$$(J_M)^P{}_Q := \mathcal{M}^{PR} \partial_M \mathcal{M}_{RQ}, \qquad (5.36)$$

that belongs to the algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$  of the group G and is invariant under the action of the projector on the adjoint. Hence, we write

$$\mathbb{P}^{P}_{Q}{}^{K}_{L}(J_{N})^{L}_{K} = (J_{N})^{P}_{Q}.$$
(5.37)

For the non-covariant part of the variation of the second term in the potential we obtain

$$\delta_{\Lambda} \left( \frac{e}{2} \mathcal{M}^{MN} \partial_{M} \mathcal{M}^{KL} \partial_{L} \mathcal{M}_{NK} \right) \rightarrow \rightarrow -\frac{e}{2} \alpha_{d} \left( \mathbb{P}^{R}{}_{P}{}^{(K}{}_{Q} \mathcal{M}^{L)Q} \mathcal{M}^{MN} \partial_{L} \mathcal{M}_{NK} \partial_{MR} \Lambda^{P} \right. \left. - \mathbb{P}^{R}{}_{P}{}^{Q}{}_{(N} \mathcal{M}_{K)Q} \mathcal{M}^{MN} \partial_{M} \mathcal{M}^{KL} \partial_{LR} \Lambda^{P} \right)$$

$$= -e \alpha_{d} \mathcal{M}^{MN} \mathbb{P}^{R}{}_{P}{}^{Q}{}_{N} (J_{M})^{L}{}_{Q} \partial_{LR} \Lambda^{P} + e \beta_{d} \partial_{K} \mathcal{M}^{KL} \partial_{LP} \Lambda^{P}$$

$$+ e \partial_{P} \mathcal{M}^{KL} \partial_{KL} L^{P},$$

$$(5.38)$$

(5.43)

where the section condition was used in the third line. To cancel the variation of the first term in the potential (5.35) one has to modify the first term in the last line above. Using the property (5.37) of the current me rewrite this term as

$$e \alpha_d \mathcal{M}^{MN} \mathbb{P}^R{}_P{}^Q{}_N (J_M){}^L{}_Q \partial_{LR} \Lambda^P = e \alpha_d \mathcal{M}^{MN} \mathbb{P}^R{}_P{}^Q{}_N \mathbb{P}^Q{}_L{}^U{}_V (J_M){}^V{}_U \partial_{LR} \Lambda^P.$$
(5.39)

Next, expressing the projectors back in terms of the tensor  $Y_{KL}^{MN}$  and using the invariance condition in the first line of (3.3) we obtain for this term:

$$e \beta_{d} \mathcal{M}^{MN} \mathbb{P}^{L}{}_{N}{}^{U}{}_{V} (J_{M})^{V}{}_{U} \partial_{LP}\Lambda^{P} + e \mathcal{M}^{MN} \mathbb{P}^{L}{}_{P}{}^{U}{}_{V} (J_{M})^{V}{}_{U} \partial_{LN}\Lambda^{P}$$
  
$$= -e \beta_{d} \partial_{M} M^{LM} \partial_{LP}\Lambda^{P} + e \mathcal{M}^{MN} \mathcal{M}^{LK} \partial_{M} \mathcal{M}_{KP} \partial_{LN}\Lambda^{P}.$$
(5.40)

Hence, in total for the non-covariant part of the variation of the second term in the potential we have:

$$\delta_{\Lambda} \left( \frac{e}{2} \mathcal{M}^{MN} \partial_{M} \mathcal{M}^{KL} \partial_{L} \mathcal{M}_{NK} \right) \rightarrow$$
  
 
$$\rightarrow -e \mathcal{M}^{MN} \mathcal{M}^{LK} \partial_{M} M_{KP} \partial_{LN} \Lambda^{P} + 2 \beta_{d} \partial_{K} \mathcal{M}^{KL} \partial_{LP} \Lambda^{P} + e \partial_{P} \mathcal{M}^{KL} \partial_{KL} \Lambda^{P},$$
  
(5.41)

and the variation (5.35) is successfully cancelled. The remaining terms linear in  $\partial \mathcal{M}$  are cancelled with the terms coming from the second line in the potential (5.28).

Indeed, consider the contraction

$$\Delta_{\Lambda}(\partial_{N}\mathcal{M}^{MN}) = -(2\beta_{d}+1)\,\partial_{NP}\Lambda^{P}\mathcal{M}^{MN} - \mathcal{M}^{NK}\,\partial_{NK}\Lambda^{M}, \qquad (5.42)$$

where the section constraint was taken into account. Then, the non-covariant variations of the terms 3, 4 and 5 in the potential can be written as

$$\Delta_{\Lambda}(3) = -d\beta_{d} e \partial_{MP} \Lambda^{P} \partial_{N} \mathcal{M}^{MN} + 2\beta_{d} \partial_{M} e \partial_{NP} \Lambda^{P} \mathcal{M}^{MN} + \mathcal{M}^{NK} \partial_{M} e \partial_{NK} \Lambda^{M},$$
  

$$\Delta_{\Lambda}(4) = -2 d\beta_{d} \mathcal{M}^{MN} \partial_{M} e \partial_{NP} \Lambda^{P},$$
  

$$\Delta_{\Lambda}(5) = 2 \beta_{d} \mathcal{M}^{MN} \partial_{M} e \partial_{NP} \Lambda^{P}.$$

Altogether, combining these with the remaining pieces from (5.41) we obtain for the total variation

$$\delta_{\Lambda}(eV) = \partial_{N} (e\Lambda^{N}V) + e\Delta_{\Lambda}V$$
  
=  $\partial_{N} (e\Lambda^{N}V) - e\partial_{MP}\Lambda^{P}\partial_{N}\mathcal{M}^{MN} + e\partial_{P}\mathcal{M}^{KL}\partial_{KL}\Lambda^{P}$   
-  $\partial_{M}e\mathcal{M}^{MN}\partial_{NP}\Lambda^{P} + \mathcal{M}^{KL}\partial_{P}e\partial_{KL}\Lambda^{P}$   
=  $\partial_{N} (e\Lambda^{N}V - e\partial_{PQ}\Lambda^{P}M^{QN} + e\mathcal{M}^{KL}\partial_{KL}\Lambda^{N}) \rightarrow 0,$  (5.44)

where we used the identity  $g^{-1}\partial_M g = 2 e^{-1} \partial_M e$ .

Hence, it has been explicitly shown that the potential for the scalar fields (5.28) is invariant under the transformations induced by the generalised Lie derivative up to boundary terms, which drop from the corresponding action. Remarkably, all the coefficients are fixed by the gauge invariance, up to an overall prefactor. Moreover, weight counting for the terms in the potential together with the invariance of the Einstein-Hilbert term give the correct pattern for  $\beta_d$ . It is interesting to note, that although the invariance condition for the Y-tensor looks differently for the  $E_{6(6)}$ , the scalar potential is given by the same expression (5.28).

Finally, in precise analogy with the  $E_{7(7)}$  case [31], to compare with the previous results [42] for the potential for  $\mathcal{M}_{MN}$  one uses the truncation  $g_{\mu\nu} = e^{2\Delta}\eta_{\mu\nu}$  and rescales the generalised metric as  $\mathcal{M}_{MN} \to e^{\gamma\Delta}\mathcal{M}_{MN}$ . To ensure the U-duality invariance the field  $\Delta = \Delta(\mathbb{X})$  must be an independent degree of freedom.

#### 5.5 External D = 5 + 1 diffeomorphisms

We have seen that invariance of the Lagrangian with respect to gauge transformations generated by the generalised Lie derivative fixes the relative coefficients of different terms inside the potential. Same as in the EFT's for the other duality groups, the relative coefficients of different terms within (5.1) are fixed by imposing invariance with respect to the external diffeomorphisms. For a diffeomorphism generated by a parameter  $\xi^{\mu}$  that does not depend on the extended coordinates  $\mathbb{X}^M$ , each term in the Lagrangian is manifestly invariant. However, the situation becomes more subtle if one considers a general dependence of the parameter on extended coordinates. In close analogy with the other EFT's we consider the following transformations:

$$\delta e^{\bar{a}}_{\mu} = \xi^{\mu} \mathcal{D}_{\nu} e^{\bar{a}}_{\mu} + \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \xi^{\nu} e^{\bar{a}}_{\nu} = L_{\xi}^{\mathcal{D}} e^{\bar{a}}_{\mu},$$
  

$$\delta \mathcal{M}_{MN} = \xi^{\mu} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \mathcal{M}_{MN} = L_{\xi}^{\mathcal{D}} \mathcal{M}_{MN},$$
  

$$\delta A^{M}_{\mu} = \xi^{\nu} \mathcal{F}_{\nu\mu} + \mathcal{M}^{MN} g_{\mu\nu} \partial_{N} \xi^{\nu} = L_{\xi}^{\mathcal{D}} A^{M}_{\mu} + \dots,$$
  

$$\Delta B_{\mu\nu i} = \xi^{\rho} \mathcal{G}_{\rho\mu\nu i} = L_{\xi}^{\mathcal{D}} B_{\mu\nu i} + \dots,$$
  

$$\Delta C_{\mu\nu\rho N} = \frac{e}{4\kappa} \epsilon_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} \xi^{\sigma} \mathcal{F}^{\kappa\lambda M} \mathcal{M}_{MN}.$$
  
(5.45)

Here  $L_{\xi}^{\mathcal{D}}$  denotes the conventional Lie derivative along  $\xi^{\mu}$  built from the covariantised derivatives  $\mathcal{D}_{\mu}$ . Transformation of the 3-form potential is required to be of this particular form by invariance of the Lagrangian. Note however, that this is equal to the conventional form  $\Delta C_{\mu\nu\rho N} = \xi^{\sigma} \mathcal{F}_{\sigma\mu\nu\rho M}$  on the equations of motion of the "magnetic" 2-form potential (5.18) for any  $\kappa$ .

In what follows we will focus mainly on the terms that contain the derivative  $\partial_M \xi^{\mu}$ , referring to them as new terms. By contrast, cancellation of the other contributions works in a way similar to the maximal gauged supergravity and hence does not require a detailed analysis.

Let us start first with transformation of the kinetic term for the scalar fields  $\mathcal{M}_{MN}$ , whose cancellation with the kinetic term for vector fields is universal. Hence, we write

$$\delta_{\xi}(\mathcal{D}_{\mu}\mathcal{M}_{MN}) = L_{\xi}^{\mathcal{D}}(\mathcal{D}_{\mu}\mathcal{M}_{MN}) + 2\alpha_{d}\mathcal{M}_{P(M}\mathbb{P}_{N)}^{P}{}_{R}{}^{S}\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{R}\partial_{S}\xi^{\nu} - \mathcal{M}^{KP}\partial_{K}\mathcal{M}_{MN}\partial_{P}\xi^{\nu}g_{\mu\nu} - 2\alpha_{d}\mathcal{M}_{P(M}\mathbb{P}_{N)}{}^{P}{}_{R}{}^{S}\partial_{S}(\mathcal{M}^{RQ}g_{\mu\nu}\partial_{Q}\xi^{\nu}).$$
(5.46)

Substituting this into the variation of the kinetic term for scalars and keeping only the relevant terms we obtain:

$$\frac{1}{4\alpha_d} \delta_{\xi} (e g^{\mu\nu} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \mathcal{M}_{MN} \mathcal{D}_{\nu} \mathcal{M}^{MN})$$

$$= e g^{\mu\rho} \mathcal{D}_{\rho} \mathcal{M}^{MN} \mathcal{M}_{NK} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{K} \partial_{M} \xi^{\nu}$$

$$+ e \left( \mathcal{M}_{NL} \partial_{M} \mathcal{M}^{LK} - \frac{1}{2\alpha_d} \mathcal{M}^{KL} \partial_{L} \mathcal{M}_{MN} \right) \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \mathcal{M}^{MN} \partial_{K} \xi^{\mu}$$

$$+ \dots$$
(5.47)

Here the dots denote the omitted part of the variation which is not relevant for setting up the relative coefficients between the terms of (5.1). The first term above will be cancelled by a corresponding contribution from the variation of the kinetic term of the 1-form potential.

In order to cancel the second term in the expression above we consider the variation of the scalar potential V, which enters the Lagrangian with negative sign. Again, following only the most indicative terms we write (cf. [30]):

$$\delta_{\xi}V = \delta_{\xi} \left(\frac{1}{2} \mathcal{M}_{NL} \partial_{M} \mathcal{M}^{LK} - \frac{1}{4\alpha_{d}} \mathcal{M}^{KL} \partial_{L} \mathcal{M}_{MN}\right) \partial_{K} \mathcal{M}^{MN} + \dots$$

$$= \left(\mathcal{M}_{NL} \partial_{M} \mathcal{M}^{LK} - \frac{1}{2\alpha_{d}} \mathcal{M}^{KL} \partial_{L} \mathcal{M}_{MN}\right) \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \mathcal{M}^{MN} \partial_{K} \xi^{\mu} + \dots$$
(5.48)

We observe that this variation successfully cancels the variation (5.47), in line with what appears to be a common behaviour of every EFT.

To see the other cancellations, let us turn to the vector-tensor sector of the model. The corresponding variation is given in the duality covariant form (5.12). In what follows we will drop variations of the density e and the external metric  $g^{\mu\nu}$ , which as usual complete the variations of the other terms to full derivatives. Hence, for the terms in (5.12) we have:

$$(1) = -\frac{1}{2} e \mathcal{M}_{MN} \mathcal{F}^{\mu\nu M} \delta \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{N},$$

$$(2) = -\frac{\kappa}{3!} \epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} \mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu\rho i} \mathcal{D}_{\sigma} \Delta B_{\kappa\lambda j} \eta^{ij},$$

$$(3) = \frac{\sqrt{2}\kappa}{8} \epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{M} \gamma^{i}{}_{MN} \mathcal{F}_{\rho\sigma}{}^{N} \Delta B_{\kappa\lambda i},$$

$$(4) = -\frac{\sqrt{2}\kappa}{3!} \epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} \mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu\rho i} \gamma^{i}{}_{MN} \mathcal{F}_{\sigma\kappa}{}^{M} \Delta A_{\lambda}{}^{N},$$

$$(5) = -\frac{\sqrt{2}\kappa}{3\cdot 4!} \epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} (\mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu\rho i} - \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho i}) \gamma^{iMN} \partial_{M} \Delta C_{\sigma\kappa\lambda N},$$

where in the last term we have traded the field  $C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{M,KL}$  for  $C_{\mu\nu\rho M}$  for convenience.

Let us start with the terms (3) and (4), which upon substitution of the explicit expressions for the variation (5.45) give:

$$(3) + (4) = -\frac{\sqrt{2}\kappa}{3!} \epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} \mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu\rho\,i}\gamma^{i}{}_{MN} \mathcal{F}_{\sigma\kappa}{}^{M} \mathcal{F}_{\varphi\lambda}{}^{N} \xi^{\varphi} - \frac{\sqrt{2}\kappa}{3!} \epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} \mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu\rho\,i}\gamma^{i}{}_{MN} \mathcal{F}_{\sigma\kappa}{}^{M} \mathcal{M}^{NK} g_{\lambda\varphi} \partial_{K} \xi^{\varphi} + \frac{\sqrt{2}\kappa}{8} \epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} \xi^{\varphi} \mathcal{G}_{\varphi\kappa\lambda\,i}\gamma^{i}{}_{MN} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{M} \mathcal{F}_{\rho\sigma}{}^{N}.$$

$$(5.50)$$

The first and the last terms together can be organised into an expression with seven indices  $\{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda\varphi\}$  antisymmetrised and hence vanish.

To see further cancellations consider the variation of the 2-form field strength:

$$\delta_{\xi} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{M} = 2 \mathcal{D}_{[\mu} \Delta A_{\nu]}{}^{M} - \frac{1}{2\sqrt{2}} \gamma^{i \,MN} \partial_{N} B_{\mu\nu\,i}$$

$$= 2 \mathcal{D}_{[\mu} (\xi^{\rho} \mathcal{F}_{[\rho|\nu]}{}^{M}) + 2 \mathcal{D}_{[\mu} (\mathcal{M}^{MN} g_{\nu]\rho} \partial_{N} \xi^{\rho}) - \frac{1}{2\sqrt{2}} \partial_{N} (\xi^{\rho} \mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu\rho\,i}) \gamma^{i \,MN}$$

$$= L_{\xi}{}^{\mathcal{D}} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{M} - \frac{1}{2\sqrt{2}} \partial_{N} \Big( \mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu\rho\,i} - \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\,i} \Big) \xi^{\rho} \gamma^{i \,MN} - \frac{1}{2\sqrt{2}} \partial_{N} \xi^{\rho} \mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu\rho\,i} \gamma^{i \,MN}$$

$$+ 2 \mathcal{D}_{[\mu} (\mathcal{M}^{MN} g_{\nu]\rho} \partial_{N} \xi^{\rho}), \qquad (5.51)$$

where we have used the Bianchi identity for the field  $\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{M}$  to organise the conventional Lie derivatives  $L_{\xi}{}^{\mathcal{D}}$  everywhere. One should note the remark at the end of the section 4. The last term in the variation above being substituted into (1) cancels the corresponding term coming from variation of the modified Einstein-Hilbert term precisely in the same way as it takes place in the other EFT's. The term  $L_{\xi}{}^{\mathcal{D}}\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{M}$  above forms a full derivative together with the variation of the determinant e and the generalised metric  $\mathcal{M}_{MN}$ . The remaining piece in the variation (1) together with (5) gives:

$$(1) + (5) = \frac{1}{4\sqrt{2}} e \mathcal{M}_{MN} \mathcal{F}^{\mu\nu M} \partial_K (\mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu\rho i} - \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho i}) \xi^{\rho} \gamma^{iNK} + \frac{e}{4\sqrt{2}} \mathcal{M}_{MN} \mathcal{F}^{\mu\nu M} \mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu\rho i} \gamma^{iNK} \partial_K \xi^{\rho} - \frac{\sqrt{2}\kappa}{16} (\mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu\rho i} - \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho i}) \gamma^{iMN} \partial_M (e \mathcal{M}_{NK} \xi^{\rho} \mathcal{F}^{\mu\nu K}),$$

$$(5.52)$$

where we have used the explicit from of the variation  $\Delta_{\xi} C_{\mu\nu\rho M}$  and contracted two epsilon tensors. Observe that the first and the last terms above cancel each other off-shell.

The remaining term above cancels with the corresponding piece in (5.50) if one chooses  $\kappa = 1/2$  and takes into account the self-duality condition for the field strengths  $\mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu\rho i}$  dressed up with the scalar matrix [63]:

$$\frac{1}{3!} \epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} \mathcal{G}_{\sigma\kappa\lambda\,i} \gamma^{i}{}_{MN} \mathcal{M}^{NK} = e \,\mathcal{M}_{MN} \mathcal{G}^{\mu\nu\rho}{}_{i} \gamma^{i\,NK}.$$
(5.53)

It is important to mention here that in the case of D = 6 maximal gauged supergravity the factor  $\kappa$  remains undetermined unless one considers supersymmetry invariance. The novel feature of the EFT approach is that it is fixed at the level of bosonic equations of motion.

Finally, the term (2) works in the same way as for the D = 6 maximal gauged supergravity, forming a full derivative together with the variation of the determinant e and the scalar matrix  $K_{mn}$ .

# 6 Embeddings of D = 11 and Type IIB supergavity

The coordinate space of the SO(5,5) Exceptional Field Theory is parameterised by six external coordinates  $x^{\mu}$  and 16 extended coordinates  $\mathbb{X}^{M}$ . Dynamics along the latter is

restricted by the section condition

$$\gamma^{i\,MN}\partial_M \bullet \partial_N \bullet = 0. \tag{6.1}$$

In this section we consider two solutions of this equation that break the SO(5,5) duality group to  $GL(5) \simeq SL(5) \times GL(1)$  and  $GL(4) \times SL(2)$ . The corresponding split of the field content of EFT gives the field content of D = 11 and Type IIB supergravities respectively. In the latter case one finds a manifest SL(2) covariant formulation.

Let us start with the decomposition with respect to the  $SL(5) \times GL(1)$  subalgebra. Since this contains a GL(1) subgroup this decomposition is performed by removing a node from the Dynkin diagram for SO(5,5):<sup>4</sup>

The corresponding branching rules for the relevant representations take the following form

$$\begin{array}{rcl}
\mathbf{16} & \longrightarrow & \bar{5}_{+3} \oplus 10_{-1} \oplus 1_{-5}, \\
\mathbf{10} & \longrightarrow & 5_{+2} \oplus \bar{5}_{-2}, \\
\end{array} \tag{6.2}$$

where the subscript denotes weight with respect to GL(1) rescalings. Using the decomposition of **16** we have for the coordinate  $\mathbb{X}^M$ :

$$\{\mathbb{X}^M\} \longrightarrow \{x^m, y_{mn}, z_{mnpqr}\}, \tag{6.3}$$

where  $x^m$  is the conventional geometric coordinate, while  $y_{mn}$  and  $z_{mnpqr}$  correspond to the winding modes of the M2- and M5-branes. To solve the section condition one leaves only the dependence of the five coordinates  $x^m$  that restores the eleven-dimensional spacetime of the D = 11 supergravity.

In the on-shell formulation equations of motion for the 3-form fields  $C_{\mu\nu\rho M}$  give the self-duality relation for the 2-form potentials leaving only five of ten. Hence, for the *p*-forms we have the following:

This nicely fits into the decomposition of eleven-dimensional fields under the split 11 = 6+5, that is (see (2.1)):

$$\begin{array}{lcl}
G_{\hat{\mathfrak{M}}\hat{\mathsf{N}}} &\longrightarrow & g_{\mu\nu}, \, A^m_{\mu}, \, \varphi_{mn}; \\
C_{\hat{\mathfrak{M}}\hat{\mathsf{N}}\hat{\mathsf{K}}} &\longrightarrow & C_{\mu\nu\rho}, \, B_{\mu\nu\,m}, \, A_{\mu\,mn}, \, \varphi_{mnp}.
\end{array}$$
(6.5)

Upon dualizing the 3-form field  $C_{\mu\nu\rho}$  one identifies all the 1-forms here. The five 2-forms are identified with five electric 2-form potentials  $B_{\mu\nu\,m}$  of the EFT. Note, that one is free to choose the five electric forms among ten  $B_{\mu\nu\,i}$  by choosing an appropriate U-duality

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>All branching rules provided in this section were obtained by using the Mathematica package LieART [64]. This reference is also recommended for theoretical background on subalgebra decomposition and branching rules, and for further references.

frame. If one works off-shell and keeps the 3-forms one has to keep the magnetic 2-forms as well and identify these to the fields coming from the magnetic 6-form potential of 11dimensional supergravity. However, since we are working in the true action formalism it is more consistent to keep the discussion essentially on-shell.

The scalar matrix  $\mathcal{M}_{MN}$  is built from the coset representative  $\mathcal{V}_M^{\alpha\dot{\alpha}}$ , which is an element of SO(5,5). The adjoint representation **45** of SO(5,5) is decomposed under SL(5) as follows

$$45 \longrightarrow 1_0 + 24_0 + 10_{+4} + \overline{10}_{-4}. \tag{6.6}$$

The compact subgroup of the last two terms correspond to generators of one of the SO(5) in the local subgroup SO(5) × SO(5) and hence drop. The other SO(5) appears as the compact subgroup of the SL(5) generators given by 24<sub>0</sub> and should be dropped as well. The remaining 25 degrees of freedom correspond to the symmetric matrix  $\varphi_{mn}$  and the 3-form  $\varphi_{mnk}$ .

Decomposition of SO(5, 5) with respect to a GL(4) that is not a subgroup of the GL(5) above is performed by adding the most negative root to the Dynkin diagram. The resulting diagram becomes linearly dependent and decomposes into a sum. Hence, for algebras in the  $D_n$  class we have

where the added root is denoted by the grey circle. Under this procedure the algebra SO(5,5) is decomposed as

$$SO(5,5) \leftrightarrow SL(4) \oplus SL(2) \oplus SL(2).$$
 (6.7)

To identify geometric and winding coordinates among  $\mathbb{X}^M$  one writes the corresponding branching rule for the **16** representation

$$16 \longrightarrow (4,1,2) \oplus (\bar{4},2,1). \tag{6.8}$$

One has here two pairs of four coordinates each pair transforming under one of the SL(2) algebras in the decomposition. We identify the representation  $(\bar{4}, 2, 1)$  with the doublet of winding coordinates  $y_{\underline{m}\hat{\alpha}}$  corresponding to the fundamental F1-string and the D1-brane. The corresponding SL(2) is then identified with S-duality group of Type IIB theory.

The remaining SL(2)-doublet (4, 1, 2) is composed of the geometric coordinates  $x^{\underline{m}}$  corresponding to translational modes and the coordinates  $z_{\underline{mnr}}$  corresponding to windings of the D3-brane. This explicit choice breaks the SL(2) symmetry leaving only its GL(1) subgroup. Hence, we have the following decomposition for extended coordinates

$$\{\mathbb{X}^M\} \longrightarrow \{x^{\underline{m}}, y_{\underline{m}\,\hat{\alpha}}, z_{\underline{mnr}}\}.$$
(6.9)

Upon this choice of the solution of section condition one considers the embedding  $GL(4) \times SL(2) \hookrightarrow SO(5,5)$  and the corresponding branching rules read

$$\begin{array}{rcl}
\mathbf{16} & \longrightarrow & (4,1)_{+1} \oplus (4,2)_0 \oplus (4,1)_{-1}; \\
\mathbf{10} & \longrightarrow & (1,2)_{+1} \oplus (6,1)_0 \oplus (1,2)_{-1}, \\
\end{array} (6.10)$$

where the subscript denotes weight with respect to the GL(1).

By construction it is manifest that the GL(4) group here is not a subgroup of the GL(5) group above. Such a case would correspond to Type IIA supergravity that is a reduction of D = 11 supergravity on a circle. A nice explicit example of the relation between Type IIA and Type IIB supergravities in the O(3,3) formulation coming from reduction of the SL(5) covariant field theory is provided in [65].

Field content of Type IIB supergravity is decomposed as follows:

$$\begin{array}{lcl}
G_{\mathrm{MN}} & \longrightarrow & g_{\mu\nu}, \, A^{\underline{m}}_{\mu}, \, \varphi_{\underline{m}\underline{n}}; \\
C_{\hat{\alpha}} & \longrightarrow & \varphi_{\hat{\alpha}}; \\
B_{\mathrm{MN}\hat{\alpha}} & \longrightarrow & B_{\mu\nu\,\hat{\alpha}}, \, A_{\mu\,\underline{m}\,\hat{\alpha}}, \, \varphi_{\underline{m}\underline{n}\,\hat{\alpha}}; \\
C_{\mathrm{MNKL}} & \longrightarrow & B_{\mu\nu\,mn}, \, A_{\mu\,mnr}, \, \varphi_{mnrs}, \, C_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}, \, C_{\mu\nu\rho\,m}.
\end{array}$$
(6.11)

The last two fields and a half of d.o.f's of the 2-form field in the last line should be dropped due to the self-duality condition in 10 dimensions.

The representation 45 parameterised by the generalised vielbein  $\mathcal{V}$  under the algebra decomposition goes according to the following rule

$$45 \longrightarrow (1,1)_{+2} + (1,1)_0 + (1,1)_{-2} + (2,6)_{+1} + (2,6)_{-1} + (3,1)_0 + (1,15)_0.$$
(6.12)

We see, that the SO(5) × SO(5) subalgebra is broken and one can see here only the  $O(4) \times O(4)$  generators corresponding to the T-duality coset  $O(n, n)/O(n) \times O(n)$ . As in the previous case, one of these O(4) appears as a compact part of  $(2, 6)_1 \oplus (2, 6)_{-1}$  of SL(4) and the other comes from  $(1, 15)_0$ .

On the level of fields, the scalar matrix  $\mathcal{M}_{MN}$  is composed of the 25 scalars in the usual way [66]:

$$\{\varphi_{\hat{\alpha}}, \varphi_{\underline{mn}}, \varphi_{\underline{mn}\hat{\alpha}}, \varphi_{\underline{mnrs}}\} \longrightarrow \mathcal{M}_{MN}.$$
 (6.13)

The vector fields are collected according to the decomposition of the 16:

$$\{A^{\underline{m}}_{\mu}, A_{\mu \,\underline{m} \,\hat{\alpha}}, A_{\mu \,\underline{mnr}}\} \longrightarrow A^{M}_{\mu}.$$
(6.14)

There are only five 2-form fields in the field content that correspond to the five electric 2-forms:

$$\{B_{\mu\nu\,\hat{\alpha}}, B_{\mu\nu\,\underline{mn}}\} \longrightarrow B_{\mu\nu\,\underline{m}}.\tag{6.15}$$

Note that there remain only three of six 2-forms  $B_{\mu\nu mn}$  due to the self-duality condition. Alternatively, one may switch to the so called democratic formulation of Type IIB supergravity [67], where all *p*-forms including their duals are present. In this case one has to keep the 3-form field  $C_{\mu\nu\rho M}$  and all the ten 2-forms.

## 7 Outlook and conclusion

The bosonic SO(5,5) covariant field theory constructed here forms a link in the chain of Exceptional Field Theories with their gauge groups being the exceptional groups  $E_{d(d)}$  [30–33]. The key feature of EFT is the notion of generalised Lie derivative, which is an analogue of the conventional Lie derivative with an appropriate exceptional group instead of GL(D).

This transformation acts as a gauge symmetry of the theory, which is constructed in the spirit of Yang-Mills model.

We have shown how the unusual properties of the new gauge transformation such as the necessity of section condition and failure of the Jacobi identity naturally lead to tensor hierarchy. The story is kept as general as possible and can be carried over to the SL(5) and SL(2) × SL(3) groups as well. One needs to do small modifications in the identities (3.3) and (3.4) in order to go to the  $E_6$  case (see [53] for more detailed discussion of this issue).

We construct both the true action, which gives covariant equations of motion as well as all duality relation, and the pseudo-action, which is manifestly duality invariant. The true action is not invariant under the gauge transformations induced by local coordinate transformations of the extended space. The invariant pseudo-action takes the following simple form:

$$\mathcal{L} = -\frac{1}{2} e \hat{R}[g, \mathcal{F}] + \frac{1}{4\alpha_d} e g^{\mu\nu} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \mathcal{M}_{MN} \mathcal{D}_{\nu} \mathcal{M}^{MN} - \frac{e}{2 \cdot 3!} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\,i} \mathcal{M}^{ij} \mathcal{F}^{\mu\nu\rho}{}_j - \frac{e}{4} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^M \mathcal{F}^{\mu\nu N} M_{MN} - eV + \mathcal{L}_{\text{top}}.$$
(7.1)

Here, the topological Lagrangian is defined by an integral of an exact form over a non-physical seven-dimensional spacetime, whose boundary is the six-dimensional physical spacetime

$$S_{\text{top}} = \int d^6 x \, d^{16} \mathbb{X} \, \mathcal{L}_{\text{top}}$$
  
=  $\int d^7 X \, d^{16} \mathbb{X} \, \left( 2 \, \eta^{ij} \mathcal{F}_i \wedge \mathcal{D} \mathcal{F}_j - \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \mathcal{F} \wedge \gamma^i \mathcal{F} \wedge \mathcal{F}_i \right).$  (7.2)

The pseudo-action is supplemented with the modified duality covariant Einstein-Hilbert term  $\hat{R}[g, \mathcal{F}]$ , that has the same form as in the other EFT's, and the scalar potential V that governs the dynamics of the generalised metric  $\mathcal{M}_{MN}$  in the extended space. The latter is written in the most general form as well. In addition one imposes the following self-duality condition by hands

$$*\mathcal{F}_i = -\eta_{ij} \,\mathcal{M}^{jk} \,\mathcal{F}_k \,. \tag{7.3}$$

We have shown that in order to have the potential invariant under duality transformations generated by  $\Lambda^M$  one has to fix the weights of the vielbein and generalised metric to be  $\beta_d$  and 0 respectively. This in turn fixes the value of  $\beta_d$  that perfectly reproduces the value needed for consistency of the algebra [22]. One concludes that the construction of EFT is very rigid and natural.

Gauge invariance constrains the action but leaves undetermined the relative coefficients between the Einstein-Hilbert term, the scalar potential, the kinetic term for vector fields and the action for 2-forms. We have demonstrated that all these are fixed by requiring the invariance with respect to external diffeomorphisms along  $\xi^{\mu} = \xi^{\mu}(x, \mathbb{X})$ . The action of external diffeomorphisms on the elementary fields of the theory is provided in (5.45).

Hence, the action becomes completely fixed. Note, that this is the novel feature of EFT: normally the actions of maximal gauged supergravities become fixed only after imposing supersymmetry. The construction presented here considers only the bosonic sector

of maximal supergravity in 6 dimensions. Fermions and supersymmetry can be added following the similar approach as in [34, 35].

The section constraint, which one has always to keep in mind, effectively restricts the dynamics in the extended space. There are two solutions of the condition that lead to theories in 11 and in 10 dimensions. These are given by embeddings of GL(5) and GL(4) × SL(2) in SO(5,5). We show that under the first embedding the field content of the constructed EFT perfectly fits the field content of D = 11 supergravity, while the second embedding gives D = 10 Type IIB supergravity with manifest SL(2) symmetry. Note, that the GL(4) is not a subgroup of the GL(5). However, one is always allowed to do further branching with respect to the embedding GL(4)  $\subset$  GL(5), which gives Type IIA supergravity. Hence, the Exceptional Field Theory construction considers D = 11supergravity and Type IIB theory on the same footing, which is possible due to lack of 10-dimensional Lorentz symmetry.

Of special interest is the additional SL(2) symmetry of Type IIB supergravity recovered in the EFT construction. Upon decomposition of the extended coordinates  $\Xi^M$  this corresponds to rotations of the translational modes and the winding modes of the D3-branes. The authors are not familiar with literature that mentions this kind of hidden symmetry and avoid any interpretation based on such schematic derivation. One possibility is that this is just an artefact of the EFT construction and appears only in the field decomposition rather than being a true symmetry of the Lagrangian. However, this seems to be an interesting direction of further research.

Another possible way to solve the section constraint is to do a generalised Scherk-Schwarz reduction that relaxes the differential constraint to a set of algebraic relations on embedding tensor, known as quadratic constraints. For the  $E_7$  covariant theory this was done in [68]. It is important to note, that as it was shown in [18], the quadratic constraints are much weaker than the initial section condition, thus one may consider certain gaugings that break the section condition. These are claimed to correspond to the so called genuine non-geometric gaugings and are defined as such gaugings that do not belong to any geometric U-duality orbit. It is expected that such gaugings can be employed to stabilise moduli and construct inflationary potential [69]. Since classification of orbits becomes more and more complicated as the rank of the gauge group increases, exceptional field theories with simple duality groups can work as useful toy models for investigating common features. In this sense, the model constructed here is a nice analogue of the  $E_7$  theory where one encounters pseudo-action and self-dual forms as well.

Finally, an interesting problem is to look for lifts of the known solutions of lower dimensional supergravities into EFT. Lift of the M2-brane solution into the  $E_7$  supersymmetric EFT was recently found in [70]. A fascinating property of the constructed lift is that the corresponding higher-dimensional solution is free of singularities.

#### Acknowledgments

We would like to thank Emil Akhmedov, Andrei Marshakov, and especially Henning Samtleben for valuable discussions and useful comments. ETM would like to thank DESY and personally Jan Louis for warm hospitality during completion of part of this work. The work of IB is supported by the Russian Government program of competitive growth of Kazan Federal University and by the RFBR grant 14-02-31494.

#### A Notations and conventions

We collect here all the notations for indices used in this paper.

$\hat{\mathtt{M}}, \hat{\mathtt{N}}, \ldots = 0, \ldots 10,$	11-dimensional spacetime indices;	
$M, N, \ldots = 0, \ldots 9,$	10-dimensional spacetime indices;	
$\mu,\nu,\rho\ldots=0,\ldots 5,$	6-dimensional spacetime indices;	
$\bar{a}, \bar{b}, \bar{c} \ldots = 0, \ldots 5,$	6-dimensional spacetime flat indices;	
$m, n, p \ldots = 1, \ldots 5,$	5-dimensional internal curved indices;	
$\underline{m}, \underline{n}, \underline{p} \ldots = 1, \ldots 4,$	4-dimensional internal curved Type IIB indices;	(A.1)
$\hat{\alpha} = 1, 2,$	SL(2) Type IIB index;	
$M, N, K \ldots = 1, \ldots 16,$	SO(5,5) spinor indices labelling the extended space;	
$i, j, k, l = 1, \dots 10,$	SO(5,5) vector indices;	
$\alpha, \beta, \dot{\alpha}, \dot{\beta} \dots = 1, \dots 4,$	spinor indices for each $SO(5)$ ;	
$a, b, \dot{a}, \dot{b} \ldots = 1, \ldots 5,$	vector indices for each $SO(5)$ ;	

The SO(5,5) gamma matrices are introduced by  $16 \times 16$  blocks  $\gamma_{iMN}$  and  $\gamma^{iMN}$  that satisfy the usual anticommutation relations

$$\gamma_{iMN}\gamma^{jNK} + \gamma^{i}{}_{MN}\gamma_{j}{}^{NK} = 2\delta^{i}_{j}\delta^{K}_{N}.$$
(A.2)

The 10-dimensional vector indices labelled by i, j are raised and lowered by the SO(5, 5) invariant tensor  $\eta_{ij}$ , that is basically the flat metric.

# **B** Covariant field strengths

#### **B.1** Gauge transformations

The long spacetime derivative, covariant with respect to the D-bracket, was defined to be of the following form

$$\mathcal{D}_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu} - \mathcal{L}_{A_{\mu}} = \partial_{\mu} - [A_{\mu}, \bullet]_{D}, \qquad (B.1)$$

where the generalised vector field  $A^M_{\mu}$  plays the role of the gauge connection. Let us now find how should the vector field transform in order for the derivative  $\mathcal{D}_{\mu}$  to be covariant:

$$(\delta_{\Lambda} - \mathcal{L}_{\Lambda}) \left( \mathcal{D}_{\mu} V^{M} \right) = \partial_{\mu} \delta_{\Lambda} V^{M} - \mathcal{L}_{\delta A_{\mu}} V^{M} - \mathcal{L}_{A_{\mu}} \delta_{\Lambda} V^{M} - \mathcal{L}_{\Lambda} \left( \partial_{\mu} V^{M} \right) + \mathcal{L}_{\Lambda} \mathcal{L}_{A_{\mu}} V^{M} = \partial_{\mu} \mathcal{L}_{\Lambda} V^{M} - \mathcal{L}_{\Lambda} \left( \partial_{\mu} V^{M} \right) - \mathcal{L}_{\delta A_{\mu}} V^{M} - [\mathcal{L}_{A_{\mu}}, \mathcal{L}_{\Lambda}] V^{M} = \mathcal{L}_{\partial_{\mu} \Lambda} V^{M} - \mathcal{L}_{\delta A_{\mu}} V^{M} - \mathcal{L}_{[A_{\mu}, \Lambda]_{E}} V^{M},$$

$$(B.2)$$

where in the second line we have used the closure condition and the linearity of  $\mathcal{L}_{\Lambda}$  with respect to  $\Lambda$ . Since the E-bracket differs from the D-bracket by a trivial transformation (3.10), we may choose the transformation of  $A^M_{\mu}$  to be of the form similar to the conventional Yang-Mills:

$$\delta_{\Lambda} A^{M}_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu} \Lambda^{M} - [A_{\mu}, \Lambda]_{D}^{M} = \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \Lambda^{M}.$$
(B.3)

Since the E-bracket does not satisfy the Jacobi identity the commutator of covariant derivatives in general does not give a covariant expression

$$[\mathcal{D}_{\mu}, \mathcal{D}_{\nu}] = -\mathcal{L}_{F_{\mu\nu}}, \qquad F_{\mu\nu}{}^{M} = 2\,\partial_{[\mu}A_{\nu]}{}^{M} - [A_{\mu}, A_{\nu}]_{E}{}^{M}. \tag{B.4}$$

We refer to the quantity  $F_{\mu\nu}{}^M$  as a non-covariant field strength for the 1-form potential  $A^M_{\mu}$  and similar for the other potentials. Under an arbitrary variation of the gauge field  $\delta A^M_{\mu}$  the non-covariant field strength transforms as

$$\delta F_{\mu\nu}{}^{M} = 2 \,\partial_{[\mu} \delta A^{M}_{\nu]} - 2[A_{[\mu}, \delta A_{\nu]}]_{E}{}^{M}$$
  
$$= 2 \left( \partial_{[\mu} \delta A^{M}_{\nu]} - [A_{[\mu}, \delta A_{\nu]}]_{D}{}^{M} \right) + Y^{MN}_{KL} \partial_{N} (A^{K}_{[\mu} \delta A^{L}_{\nu]})$$
(B.5)  
$$= 2 \,\mathcal{D}_{[\mu} \delta A^{M}_{\nu]} + Y^{MN}_{KL} \partial_{N} (A^{K}_{[\mu} \delta A^{L}_{\nu]}).$$

We see that if we restrict  $A^M_{\mu}$  to transform as a gauge connection (B.3), then the transformation of  $F_{\mu\nu}{}^M$  contains a covariant piece and some extra terms:

$$\delta_{\Lambda} F_{\mu\nu}{}^{M} = \left(\mathcal{L}_{\Lambda} F_{\mu\nu}\right){}^{M} - Y_{KL}^{MN} \partial_{N} \left(\Lambda^{K} F_{\mu\nu}{}^{L} - A_{[\mu}^{K} \mathcal{D}_{\nu]} \Lambda^{L}\right).$$
(B.6)

In the spirit of tensor hierarchy the non-covariant terms here may absorbed into variation of some 2-form  $B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL}$  by defining the full covariant field strength

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{M} = F_{\mu\nu}{}^{M} - Y_{KL}^{MN} \partial_N B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL}.$$
(B.7)

Its general variation takes the form

$$\delta \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{M} = 2 \mathcal{D}_{[\mu} \delta A^{M}_{\nu]} - Y^{MN}_{KL} \partial_N \Delta B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL}, \qquad (B.8)$$

with

$$\Delta B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL} = \delta B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL} - \frac{1}{D(1 - 2\beta_d)} Y^{KL}_{MN} A^M_{[\mu} \delta A^N_{\nu]}$$
(B.9)

(we have used the relation  $Y_{KL}^{MN}Y_{PQ}^{KL} = D(1-2\beta_d)Y_{KL}^{MN}$ ). It is important that the *B*-field transforms under  $\Lambda$ -transformations in such a way that the term  $Y_{KL}^{MN}\partial_N B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL}$  is not covariant. Hence the expression (B.8) becomes a generalised tensor. Note that since the full covariant field strength  $\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^M$  differs from  $F_{\mu\nu}{}^M$  by a trivial gauge transformation, it appears in the commutator of covariant derivatives as well:

$$[\mathcal{D}_{\mu}, \mathcal{D}_{\nu}] = -\mathcal{L}_{F_{\mu\nu}} = -\mathcal{L}_{\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}}.$$
(B.10)

Requiring that the newly introduced field strength  $\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^M$  transform covariantly under the transformations parametrized by  $\Lambda^M$  should in principle fix the transformation law  $\delta_{\Lambda}B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL}$ . However, if we identify the field  $B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL}$  with the 2-form *B*-field of the maximal D = 5, 6 supergravities, we may expect its own gauge variation with a 1-form parameter  $\Xi_{\mu}{}^{KL}$  to modify the transformation law. The gauge variation of  $A_{\mu}^{M}$  would also be affected. Overall, we may expect the following gauge transformations of the fields corresponding to the SO(5,5) and SL(5) duality groups [41]:

$$\delta A^{M}_{\mu} = \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \Lambda^{M} + Y^{MN}_{KL} \partial_{N} \Xi_{\mu}{}^{KL},$$
  
$$\Delta B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL} = 2\mathcal{D}_{[\mu} \Xi_{\nu]}{}^{KL} - \frac{1}{D(1 - 2\beta_{d})} Y^{KL}_{MN} \Lambda^{M} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{N}$$
  
$$+ 3 \left( \partial_{N} \Psi_{\mu\nu}{}^{N,KL} - Y^{KL}_{PQ} \partial_{N} \Psi_{\mu\nu}{}^{P,NQ} \right).$$

For this choice of gauge transformations, the covariant field strength  $\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^M$  transforms as a generalised vector with the appropriate weight  $\beta_d$ :

$$\delta_{\Lambda} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{N} = \left(\mathcal{L}_{\Lambda} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}\right){}^{M}. \tag{B.11}$$

Indeed, substituting the transformations (B.11) into (B.8) and taking into account the identity  $Y_{KL}^{MN}Y_{PQ}^{KL} = D(1-2\beta_d)Y_{KL}^{MN}$ , one obtains  $\delta \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^M = [\Lambda, \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}]_D^M$ , that is exactly (B.11). The  $\Psi$  terms in the variation  $\Delta B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL}$  (B.11) were added to covariantise the transfor-

The  $\Psi$  terms in the variation  $\Delta B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL}$  (B.11) were added to covariantise the transformation of the field strength for the 2-form field  $B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL}$ , that we are about to construct. It is important, that they do not contribute to the transformation of the 2-form  $\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}$ . One can check that this combination of Y-contractions of a generalised tensor  $\eta^{M,KL} (= \eta^{M,LK})$ forms a generalised tensor

$$\delta_{\Lambda} \left( \partial_{N} \eta^{N,KL} - Y^{KL}_{PQ} \partial_{N} \eta^{P,NQ} \right) = \mathcal{L}_{\Lambda} \left( \partial_{N} \eta^{N,KL} - Y^{KL}_{PQ} \partial_{N} \eta^{P,NQ} \right).$$
(B.12)

Together with the term  $Y_{KL}^{MN} \partial_M \chi^{KL}$  these appear as extended geometry analogues of differential forms in Riemannian geometry. Indeed, having a *p*-form  $\omega^p$  one does not need a covariant derivative to construct a (p + 1)-form  $\omega^{p+1} = d\omega^p$ . Since we have exceptional groups instead of GL(D) one does not simply antisymmetrise the corresponding indices.

The next step is to construct such a covariant 3-form field strength for the *B*-field that its first term has the usual form  $\mathcal{D}_{[\mu}B_{\nu\rho]}{}^{KL}$ . The most straightforward way to proceed is to start with the Bianchi identity for the covariant field strength  $\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{M}$ :

$$3\mathcal{D}_{[\mu}\mathcal{F}_{\nu\rho]}{}^M = -Y_{KL}^{MN}\partial_N\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL},\tag{B.13}$$

where again the covariant field strength  $\mathcal{F}$  is constructed of the non-covariant one F by adding an extra term to be determined

$$F_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL} = 3 \mathcal{D}_{[\mu}B_{\nu\rho]}{}^{KL} + \frac{3}{D(1-2\beta_d)}Y^{KL}_{PQ} \left(A^{(P}_{[\mu}\partial_{\nu}A^{Q)}_{\rho]} - \frac{1}{3}[A_{[\mu},A_{\nu}]_{E}{}^{(P}A^{Q)}_{\rho]}\right), \quad (B.14)$$
$$\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL} = F_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL} - \Phi_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL}.$$

The reader is referred to the next section for the details of this calculation. The last term here will be constructed out of the next field in the tensor hierarchy, which is the 3-form  $C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{M,KL}$ , with some derivatives and possible contractions with the Y-tensor.

Following the analogy with the gauged supergravity we would like the transformation of the covariant field strength to be of the form

$$\delta \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL} = 3 \mathcal{D}_{[\mu} \Delta B_{\nu\rho]}{}^{KL} + \frac{3}{D(1-2\beta_d)} Y^{KL}_{PQ} \mathcal{F}_{[\mu\nu}{}^P \delta A^Q_{\rho]} - \Delta \Phi_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL}. \tag{B.15}$$

Taking the variation of (B.14) and transforming it to the form above we see, that the remaining terms can be organized into a full derivative:

$$\Delta \Phi_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL} = \delta \Phi_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL} + 3 \partial_N \bigg( -\delta A^N_{[\mu} B_{\nu\rho]}{}^{KL} + Y^{KL}_{PQ} B_{[\mu\nu}{}^{PN} \delta A^Q_{\rho]} - \frac{1}{3D(1-2\beta_d)} Y^{KL}_{RS} \left( A^N_{[\mu} A^R_{\nu} \delta A^S_{\rho]} + Y^{RN}_{PQ} A^P_{[\mu} A^S_{\nu} \delta A^Q_{\rho]} \right) \bigg).$$
(B.16)

Defining the variation of the last remaining supergravity tensor field  $C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{M,KL}$  to be

$$\Delta C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{N,KL} = \delta C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{N,KL} - \delta A^{N}_{[\mu}B_{\nu\rho]}{}^{KL} - \frac{1}{3D(1-2\beta_d)}Y^{KL}_{RS}A^{N}_{[\mu}A^{R}_{\nu}\delta A^{S}_{\rho]}, \qquad (B.17)$$

we write

$$\Delta \Phi_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL} = 3 \,\partial_N \Delta C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{N,KL} - 3 \,Y^{KL}_{PQ} \partial_N \Delta C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{Q,PN}. \tag{B.18}$$

This leads to the following expression for the full covariant 3-form field strength:

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL} = 3 \mathcal{D}_{[\mu}B_{\nu\rho]}{}^{KL} + \frac{3}{D(1-2\beta_d)} Y^{KL}_{PQ} \left( A^{(P}_{[\mu}\partial_{\nu}A^{Q)}_{\rho]} - \frac{1}{3} [A_{[\mu}, A_{\nu}]_{E}{}^{(P}A^{Q)}_{\rho]} \right) - 3 \left( \partial_{N}C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{N,KL} - Y^{KL}_{PQ} \partial_{N}C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{Q,PN} \right).$$
(B.19)

It is straightforward to show that upon imposing the section condition the last line above does not contribute to the Bianchi identity (B.30). Using the equations (B.11) and (B.17), the gauge transformation of the covariant field strength can be written as

$$\delta \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL} = 3\mathcal{D}_{[\mu}\Delta B_{\nu\rho]}{}^{KL} + \frac{3}{D(1-2\beta_d)}Y^{KL}_{PQ}\mathcal{F}_{[\mu\nu}{}^{P}\Delta A^Q_{\rho]} - 3\left(\partial_N\Delta C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{N,KL} - Y^{KL}_{PQ}\partial_N\Delta C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{Q,PN}\right).$$
(B.20)

Let us show explicitly that the above transformation indeed reduces to the transformation law of a generalised tensor. First fix gauge transformations for the 3-form potential to be:<sup>5</sup>

$$\Delta C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{M,KL} = 3\mathcal{D}_{[\mu}\Psi_{\nu\rho]}{}^{M,KL} - \mathcal{F}_{[\mu\nu}{}^{N}\Xi_{\rho]}{}^{KL} + \frac{2}{3D(1-2\beta_d)}Y^{KL}_{PQ}\Lambda^{P}\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{QM}.$$
(B.21)

Consider now the gauge transformations generated by  $\Psi_{\mu\nu}^{N,KL}$ , which give

$$\delta_{\Psi} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL} = 3\mathcal{D}_{[\mu} (\partial_{N} \Psi_{\mu\nu}{}^{N,KL} - Y^{KL}_{PQ} \partial_{N} \Psi_{\mu\nu}{}^{P,NQ}) - 3\partial_{N} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \Psi_{\nu\rho}{}^{N,KL} + 3Y^{KL}_{PQ} \partial_{N} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \Psi_{\nu\rho}{}^{Q,PN} = - 3\mathcal{L}_{A_{[\mu}} (\partial_{N} \Psi_{\mu\nu}{}^{N,KL} - Y^{KL}_{PQ} \partial_{N} \Psi_{\mu\nu}{}^{P,NQ}) + 3\partial_{N} \mathcal{L}_{A_{\mu}} \Psi_{\nu\rho}{}^{N,KL} - 3Y^{KL}_{PQ} \partial_{N} \mathcal{L}_{A_{[\mu}} \Psi_{\nu\rho}{}^{Q,PN}.$$
(B.22)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>Note, that in the off-shell formulation for the SO(5,5) case the field strength in the last term here should be replaced by  $\mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL}$ .

Since equation (B.12) implies that the particular combination transforms as a generalised tensors, the above expression is identically zero.

Next, we turn to the gauge transformations generated by  $\Xi_{\mu}{}^{MN}$ , that give

$$\delta_{\Xi} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL} = 6 \mathcal{D}_{[\mu} \mathcal{D}_{\nu} \Xi_{\rho]}{}^{KL} + 3Y_{PQ}^{KL} \mathcal{F}_{[\mu\nu}{}^{P} \partial_{N} \Xi_{\rho]}{}^{NQ} + 3\partial_{N} (\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{N} \Xi_{\rho}{}^{KL}) - 3Y_{PQ}^{KL} \partial_{N} (\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{Q} \Xi_{\rho}{}^{PN}) = 6 \Xi_{[\rho}{}^{P(K} \partial_{P} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu]}{}^{L)} - 6Y_{PQ}^{R(K} \Xi_{[\rho}{}^{L)Q} \partial_{R} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu]}{}^{P} + 3\partial_{N} \mathcal{F}_{[\mu\nu}{}^{N} \Xi_{\rho]}{}^{KL} - 3Y_{PQ}^{KL} \Xi_{[\rho}{}^{PR} \partial_{R} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu]}{}^{Q} = 0,$$
(B.23)

where the relation  $\mathcal{D}_{[\mu}\mathcal{D}_{\nu]} = -\frac{1}{2}\mathcal{L}_{\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}}$  and the identities (3.3) were used. In addition, one should note here, that the gauge transformation parameter  $\Xi_{\mu}{}^{KL}$  satisfies the relation

$$\Xi_{\mu}{}^{KL} = \frac{1}{D(1 - 2\beta_d)} Y_{MN}^{KL} \Xi_{\mu}{}^{MN}.$$
(B.24)

Finally, one has to show that the rest indeed gives generalised Lie derivative of  $\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL}$ . The corresponding terms in the variation read

$$\delta_{\Lambda} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL} = -\frac{3}{D(1-2\beta_d)} Y^{KL}_{MN} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} (\Lambda^M \mathcal{F}_{\nu\rho}{}^N) + \frac{3}{D(1-2\beta_d)} Y^{KL}_{MN} \mathcal{F}_{\nu\rho}{}^M \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \Lambda^N - \frac{2}{D(1-2\beta_d)} \partial_N \left( Y^{KL}_{PQ} \Lambda^P \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{QN} - Y^{KL}_{PQ} Y^{PN}_{RS} \Lambda^R \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{SQ} \right) = Y^{KL}_{PR} \Lambda^P \partial_N \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{RN} - \frac{1}{D(1-2\beta_d)} \left( 2Y^{KL}_{R(Q} \delta^N_{S)} - 2Y^{KL}_{P(Q} Y^{PN}_{S)R} \right) \Lambda^R \partial_N \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{SQ} - \frac{1}{D(1-2\beta_d)} \left( 2Y^{KL}_{R(Q} \delta^N_{S)} - 2Y^{KL}_{P(Q} Y^{PN}_{S)R} \right) \partial_N \Lambda^R \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{QS}.$$
(B.25)

Using the covariance condition (3.4) and the relation  $Y_{KL}^{MN} \mathcal{F}_{(3)}{}^{KL} = D(1 - 2\beta_d) \mathcal{F}_{(3)}{}^{MN}$  one obtains

$$\delta_{\Lambda} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL} = \Lambda^{N} \partial_{N} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL} - \frac{1}{D(1 - 2\beta_{d})} \left( 2Y_{R(Q}^{KL} \delta_{S)}^{N} - 2Y_{P(Q}^{KL} Y_{S)R}^{PN} \right) \partial_{N} \Lambda^{R} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{QS}$$

$$= \Lambda^{N} \partial_{N} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL} + \frac{1}{D(1 - 2\beta_{d})} \left( Y_{SQ}^{KL} \delta_{R}^{N} - Y_{PR}^{KL} Y_{SQ}^{PN} \right) \partial_{N} \Lambda^{R} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{QS}$$

$$= \Lambda^{N} \partial_{N} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL} - \frac{2}{D(1 - 2\beta_{d})} \left( Y_{SQ}^{N(K} \delta_{R}^{L)} - Y_{PR}^{N(K} Y_{SQ}^{L)P} \right) \partial_{N} \Lambda^{R} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{QS}$$

$$= \mathcal{L}_{\Lambda} \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL}. \tag{B.26}$$

In the third line here we used the identity (3.3) for contractions of the Y-tensor.

Finally, we need to check covariance of the 4-form field strength  $\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}{}^{M,KL}$  which, however, appears in the SL(5) EFT only under the following projection:

$$\partial_N \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}{}^{N,KL} - Y^{KL}_{PQ} \partial_N \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}{}^{Q,PN}. \tag{B.27}$$

This is in complete analogy with the maximal gauged D = 7 supergravity where the corresponding field appears under a particular projection by the embedding tensor.

The 4-form field strength is determined via the Bianchi identity for the covariant field strength  $\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL}$  that reads

$$4\mathcal{D}_{[\mu}\mathcal{F}_{\nu\rho\sigma]}{}^{KL} = \frac{3}{D(1-2\beta_d)} Y^{KL}_{PQ} \mathcal{F}_{[\mu\nu}{}^P \mathcal{F}_{\rho\sigma]}{}^Q - 3(\partial_N \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}{}^{N,KL} - Y^{KL}_{PQ} \partial_N \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}{}^{Q,PN}).$$
(B.28)

So defined field strength for the 3-form potential  $C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{M,KL}$  takes the following form

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}{}^{M,KL} = 4\mathcal{D}_{[\mu}C_{\nu\rho\sigma]}{}^{M,KL} + \left(2B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL}\mathcal{F}_{\rho\sigma}{}^{M} - B_{[\mu\nu}{}^{KL}Y^{MN}_{PQ}\partial_{N}B_{\rho\sigma]}{}^{PQ}\right) + \frac{4}{D(1-2\beta_d)}Y^{KL}_{PQ}\left(A^{M}_{[\mu}A^{P}_{\nu}\partial_{\rho}A^{Q}_{\sigma]} - \frac{1}{4}A^{M}_{[\mu}[A_{\nu},A_{\rho}]_{E}{}^{P}A^{Q}_{\sigma]}\right).$$
(B.29)

Again, for explicit derivation of this expression the reader is referred to the next section.

#### B.2 Bianchi identities

As in the gauged supergravity the field strength for the 2-form potential  $B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL}$  is constructed by considering Bianchi identity for the covariant field strength  $\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{M}$ :

$$3 \mathcal{D}_{[\mu} \mathcal{F}_{\nu\rho]}{}^M = -Y_{KL}^{MN} \partial_N F_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL}. \tag{B.30}$$

Let us first extract the non-covariant 3-form field strength  $F_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL}$ . Substituting the explicit form of  $\mathcal{F}^{M}_{\mu\nu}$  we obtain for the left-hand side:

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{D}_{[\mu} \mathcal{F}_{\nu\rho]}{}^{M} &= \mathcal{D}_{[\mu} F_{\nu\rho]}{}^{M} - \mathcal{D}_{[\mu} \left( Y_{KL}^{MN} \partial_{N} B_{\nu\rho]}{}^{KL} \right) \\ &= -\partial_{[\mu} \left[ A_{\nu}, A_{\rho]} \right]_{E}{}^{M} - \left[ A_{[\mu}, F_{\nu\rho]} \right]_{E}{}^{M} - \frac{1}{2} Y_{KL}^{MN} \partial_{N} \left( A_{[\mu}^{K} F_{\nu\rho]}{}^{L} \right) \\ &- Y_{KL}^{MN} \mathcal{D}_{[\mu} \partial_{N} B_{\nu\rho]}{}^{KL} \\ &= \left[ A_{[\mu}, \left[ A_{\nu}, A_{\rho]} \right]_{E} \right]_{E}{}^{M} - \frac{1}{2} Y_{KL}^{MN} \partial_{N} \left( A_{[\mu}^{K} F_{\nu\rho]}{}^{L} \right) - Y_{KL}^{MN} \partial_{N} \mathcal{D}_{[\mu} B_{\nu\rho]}{}^{KL} \\ &= -Y_{KL}^{MN} \partial_{N} \left( \mathcal{D}_{[\mu} B_{\nu\rho]}{}^{KL} + A_{[\mu}^{K} \partial_{\nu} A_{\rho]}{}^{L} - \frac{1}{3} \left[ A_{[\mu}, A_{\nu}]_{E}{}^{K} A_{\rho]}{}^{L} \right), \end{aligned}$$
(B.31)

where in the second line we have used the relation (3.10) between the E- and D-brackets. In the third line the relation

$$Y_{KL}^{MN} \partial_N \mathcal{D}_\mu \chi^{KL} = Y_{KL}^{MN} \mathcal{D}_\mu \partial_N \chi^{KL}$$
(B.32)

was used, which is valid for any symmetric generalised tensor  $\chi^{KL}(=\chi^{LK})$ . Finally, in the last line we have used the Jacobi identity for the E-bracket (3.11). Hence, we conclude that the covariant field strength for the 2-form field can be taken in the following form:

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{KL} = 3 \mathcal{D}_{[\mu}B_{\nu\rho]}{}^{KL} + \frac{3}{D(1-2\beta_d)} Y^{KL}_{PQ} \left( A^{(P}_{[\mu}\partial_{\nu}A^{Q]}_{\rho]} - \frac{1}{3} [A_{[\mu}, A_{\nu}]_{E}{}^{(P}A^{Q]}_{\rho]} \right) - \left( 3 \partial_{N}C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{N,KL} - 3 Y^{KL}_{PQ} \partial_{N}C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{Q,PN} \right),$$
(B.33)

To construct the EFT for the U-duality group SL(5) one needs a covariant field strength for the 3-form potential. The corresponding Bianchi identity takes the following form

$$4\mathcal{D}_{[\mu}\mathcal{F}_{\nu\rho\sigma]}{}^{KL} = \frac{3}{D(1-2\beta_d)} Y^{KL}_{PQ} \mathcal{F}_{[\mu\nu}{}^P \mathcal{F}_{\rho\sigma]}{}^Q - 3(\partial_N \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}{}^{N,KL} - Y^{KL}_{PQ} \partial_N \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}{}^{Q,PN}).$$
(B.34)

Where the field strength for the 3-form potential  $C_{\mu\nu\rho}{}^{M,KL}$  reads

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}{}^{M,KL} = 4\mathcal{D}_{[\mu}C_{\nu\rho\sigma]}{}^{M,KL} + \left(2B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL}\mathcal{F}_{\rho\sigma}{}^{M} - B_{[\mu\nu}{}^{KL}Y{}^{MN}_{PQ}\partial_{N}B_{\rho\sigma]}{}^{PQ}\right) + \frac{4}{D(1-2\beta_{d})}Y{}^{KL}_{PQ}\left(A^{M}_{[\mu}A^{P}_{\nu}\partial_{\rho}A^{Q}_{\sigma]} - \frac{1}{4}A^{M}_{[\mu}[A_{\nu},A_{\rho}]{}_{E}{}^{P}A^{Q}_{\sigma]}\right).$$
(B.35)

Indeed, let us show that the l.h.s. and r.h.s. of the Bianchi identity match upon substituting the above expression and (B.19) into (B.34). Consider first the terms that depend on  $B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL}$ :

$$2\mathcal{D}_{\mu}\mathcal{D}_{\nu}B_{\rho\sigma}{}^{KL} = -\mathcal{L}_{\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}}B_{\rho\sigma}{}^{KL}$$

$$= -\left(\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{N}\partial_{N}B_{\rho\sigma}{}^{KL} - 2B_{\mu\nu}{}^{N(K}\partial_{N}\mathcal{F}_{\rho\sigma}{}^{L)} + 2Y_{PQ}^{N(K}B_{\mu\nu}{}^{L)P}\partial_{N}\mathcal{F}_{\rho\sigma}{}^{Q}\right)$$

$$= -\left(\partial_{N}\left(\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{N}B_{\rho\sigma}{}^{KL}\right) - Y_{PQ}^{KL}\partial_{N}\left(\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{P}B_{\rho\sigma}{}^{QN}\right)\right)$$

$$-Y_{PQ}^{KL}\partial_{N}B_{\rho\sigma}{}^{NP}\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu}{}^{Q},$$
(B.36)

where we have used the Y-tensor identities (3.3) in the third line and total antisymmetrisation of the indices  $\{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\}$  is understood. We see that the terms in brackets in the last line above already give precisely the  $B\mathcal{F}$ -terms in (B.35).

Let us go further and consider the terms in brackets in (B.19), that give (dropping the factor  $D(1-2\beta_d)$  for a while):

$$3Y_{PQ}^{KL}\mathcal{D}_{\mu}\left(A_{\nu}^{(P}\partial_{\rho}A_{\sigma}^{Q)} - \frac{1}{3}[A_{\nu}, A_{\rho}]_{E}^{(P}A_{\sigma}^{Q)}\right) \\ = 3Y_{PQ}^{KL}\partial_{[\mu}A_{\nu}^{P}\partial_{\rho}A_{\sigma]}^{Q} + Y_{PQ}^{KL}[A_{\mu}, [A_{\nu}, A_{\rho}]_{E}A_{\sigma}]_{D}^{PQ} \\ - 3\left([A_{[\mu}, Y_{PQ}A_{\nu}^{P}\partial_{\rho}A_{\sigma]}^{Q}]_{D}^{KL} + \frac{2}{3}Y_{PQ}^{KL}[\partial_{\mu}A_{\nu}, A_{\rho}]_{E}^{P}A_{\sigma}^{Q} + \frac{1}{3}Y_{PQ}^{KL}[A_{\nu}, A_{\rho}]_{E}^{P}\partial_{\mu}A_{\sigma}^{Q}\right).$$
(B.37)

Using the identities (3.3) and (3.4), and the Jacobi identity (3.11) the first term here and the terms in brackets can be simplified as follows

$$3Y_{PQ}^{KL}\partial_{\mu}A_{\nu}^{P}\left(\partial_{\rho}A_{\sigma}^{Q}-[A_{\rho},A_{\sigma}]_{E}^{Q}\right)-Y_{PQ}^{KL}\left(\partial_{N}(A_{\mu}^{N}A_{\nu}^{P}\partial_{\rho}A_{\sigma}^{Q})-Y_{RS}^{PN}\partial_{N}\left(A_{\mu}^{Q}A_{\nu}^{R}\partial_{\rho}A_{\sigma}^{S}\right)\right)$$

$$=\frac{3}{4}Y_{PQ}^{KL}F_{\mu\nu}{}^{P}F_{\rho\sigma}{}^{Q}-\frac{3}{4}Y_{PQ}^{KL}[A_{\mu},A_{\nu}]_{E}{}^{P}[A_{\rho},A_{\sigma}]_{E}{}^{Q}$$

$$-Y_{PQ}^{KL}\left(\partial_{N}(A_{\mu}^{N}A_{\nu}^{P}\partial_{\rho}A_{\sigma}^{Q})-Y_{RS}^{PN}\partial_{N}(A_{\mu}^{Q}A_{\nu}^{R}\partial_{\mu}A_{\nu}^{S})\right)$$

$$=\frac{3}{4}Y_{PQ}^{KL}F_{\mu\nu}{}^{P}F_{\rho\sigma}{}^{Q}+\frac{3}{2}D(1-2\beta_{d})Y_{PQ}^{KL}F_{\mu\nu}{}^{P}\partial_{M}B_{\rho\sigma}{}^{QM}$$

$$+\frac{3}{4}Y_{PQ}^{KL}Y_{RS}^{PM}Y_{UV}^{QN}\partial_{M}B_{\mu\nu}{}^{RS}\partial_{N}B_{\rho\sigma}{}^{UV}-\frac{3}{4}Y_{PQ}^{KL}[A_{\mu},A_{\nu}]_{E}{}^{P}[A_{\rho},A_{\sigma}]_{E}{}^{Q}$$

$$+Y_{PQ}^{KL}\left(\partial_{N}\left(A_{\mu}^{N}A_{\nu}^{P}\partial_{\rho}A_{\sigma}^{Q}\right)+Y_{RS}^{PN}\partial_{N}\left(A_{\mu}^{Q}A_{\nu}^{R}\partial_{\mu}A_{\nu}^{S}\right)\right).$$
(B.38)

Here in the second line we have used the explicit expression for the non-covariant field strength (B.7). Restoring the factor  $D(1 - 2\beta_d)$  we see that the first term in the last equation above exactly reproduces the  $\mathcal{FF}$  term in the Bianchi identities (B.34) and the second term above precisely cancels the last term in (B.36).

Now, to identify the  $\partial B \partial B$ -terms in  $\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}{}^{M,KL}$  we substitute the corresponding contribution from (B.35) into the r.h.s. of Bianchi identities (B.34). This gives

$$- 3 \partial_M (Y_{PQ}^{MN} B_{\mu\nu}{}^{KL} \partial_N B_{\rho\sigma}^{PQ}) + 3Y_{PQ}^{KL} (Y_{UV}^{QR} B_{\mu\nu}{}^{PN} \partial_N B_{\rho\sigma}^{UV})$$
  
=  $3D(1 - 2\beta_d) Y_{PQ}^{KL} \partial_M B_{\mu\nu}{}^{MP} \partial_N B_{\rho\sigma}{}^{NQ} - 3B_{\mu\nu}{}^{PN} Y_{PQ}^{KL} Y_{UV}^{QR} \partial_{NR} B_{\rho\sigma}{}^{UV}.$   
(B.39)

The first term above is exactly what we had in (B.38) while the second term vanishes upon the section condition. Indeed, consider only the Y-tensors contracted with the double derivative

$$Y_{PQ}^{KL}Y_{ST}^{NP}Y_{UV}^{QR}\partial_{NR} = \left(-2Y_{P(S}^{KL}Y_{T)Q}^{NP} + 2Y_{Q(S}^{KL}\delta_{T}^{N} + Y_{ST}^{KL}\delta_{Q}^{N}\right)Y_{UV}^{QR}\partial_{NR} = -2Y_{P(S}^{KL}Y_{T)Q}^{NR}Y_{UV}^{QP}\partial_{NR} + 2Y_{UV}^{QR}Y_{Q(S}^{KL}\partial_{T)R} = 0,$$
(B.40)

where in the first line we used the identity (3.3) with respect to the indices  $\{QST\}$  while in the last line the Y-invariance identity from (3.3) was used with respect to the indices  $\{NRP\}$ .

Finally, using the same identities for the Y-tensor the remaining AAAA terms can be shown to exactly match the r.h.s. of Bianchi identities.

**Open Access.** This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

# References

- E. Cremmer, B. Julia and J. Scherk, Supergravity theory in eleven-dimensions, Phys. Lett. B 76 (1978) 409 [INSPIRE].
- [2] E. Cremmer and B. Julia, The N = 8 supergravity theory. 1. The lagrangian, Phys. Lett. B 80 (1978) 48 [INSPIRE].
- [3] E. Cremmer and B. Julia, The SO(8) supergravity, Nucl. Phys. B 159 (1979) 141 [INSPIRE].
- [4] N. Hitchin, Generalized Calabi-Yau manifolds, Quart. J. Math. 54 (2003) 281 [math/0209099] [INSPIRE].
- [5] M. Gualtieri, Generalized complex geometry, math/0401221 [INSPIRE].
- [6] C.M. Hull, Generalised geometry for M-theory, JHEP 07 (2007) 079 [hep-th/0701203] [INSPIRE].
- [7] W. Siegel, Superspace duality in low-energy superstrings, Phys. Rev. D 48 (1993) 2826 [hep-th/9305073] [INSPIRE].
- [8] C. Hull and B. Zwiebach, Double field theory, JHEP 09 (2009) 099 [arXiv:0904.4664]
   [INSPIRE].

- C. Hull and B. Zwiebach, The gauge algebra of double field theory and Courant brackets, JHEP 09 (2009) 090 [arXiv:0908.1792] [INSPIRE].
- [10] O. Hohm, C. Hull and B. Zwiebach, Background independent action for double field theory, JHEP 07 (2010) 016 [arXiv:1003.5027] [INSPIRE].
- [11] O. Hohm, C. Hull and B. Zwiebach, Generalized metric formulation of double field theory, JHEP 08 (2010) 008 [arXiv:1006.4823] [INSPIRE].
- [12] D.S. Berman and M.J. Perry, Generalized geometry and M-theory, JHEP 06 (2011) 074 [arXiv:1008.1763] [INSPIRE].
- [13] D.S. Berman, H. Godazgar, M. Godazgar and M.J. Perry, The local symmetries of M-theory and their formulation in generalised geometry, JHEP 01 (2012) 012 [arXiv:1110.3930] [INSPIRE].
- [14] D.S. Berman, H. Godazgar and M.J. Perry, SO(5,5) duality in M-theory and generalized geometry, Phys. Lett. B 700 (2011) 65 [arXiv:1103.5733] [INSPIRE].
- [15] A. Coimbra, C. Strickland-Constable and D. Waldram,  $E_{d(d)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$  generalised geometry, connections and M-theory, JHEP 02 (2014) 054 [arXiv:1112.3989] [INSPIRE].
- [16] A. Coimbra, C. Strickland-Constable and D. Waldram, Supergravity as generalised geometry II:  $E_{d(d)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$  and M-theory, JHEP 03 (2014) 019 [arXiv:1212.1586] [INSPIRE].
- [17] G. Dibitetto, A. Guarino and D. Roest, Exceptional flux compactifications, JHEP 05 (2012) 056 [arXiv:1202.0770] [INSPIRE].
- [18] G. Dibitetto, J.J. Fernandez-Melgarejo, D. Marques and D. Roest, *Duality orbits of non-geometric fluxes*, Fortsch. Phys. 60 (2012) 1123 [arXiv:1203.6562] [INSPIRE].
- [19] F. Hassler and D. Lüst, Non-commutative/non-associative IIA (IIB) Q- and R-branes and their intersections, JHEP 07 (2013) 048 [arXiv:1303.1413] [INSPIRE].
- [20] S. Jensen, The KK-monopole/NS5-brane in doubled geometry, JHEP 07 (2011) 088 [arXiv:1106.1174] [INSPIRE].
- [21] D. Andriot, O. Hohm, M. Larfors, D. Lüst and P. Patalong, Non-geometric fluxes in supergravity and double field theory, Fortsch. Phys. 60 (2012) 1150 [arXiv:1204.1979]
   [INSPIRE].
- [22] D.S. Berman, M. Cederwall, A. Kleinschmidt and D.C. Thompson, The gauge structure of generalised diffeomorphisms, JHEP 01 (2013) 064 [arXiv:1208.5884] [INSPIRE].
- [23] O. Hohm and B. Zwiebach, Large gauge transformations in double field theory, JHEP 02 (2013) 075 [arXiv:1207.4198] [INSPIRE].
- [24] J.-H. Park, Comments on double field theory and diffeomorphisms, JHEP 06 (2013) 098 [arXiv:1304.5946] [INSPIRE].
- [25] K. Lee and J.-H. Park, Covariant action for a string in "doubled yet gauged" spacetime, Nucl. Phys. B 880 (2014) 134 [arXiv:1307.8377] [INSPIRE].
- [26] D.S. Berman, M. Cederwall and M.J. Perry, Global aspects of double geometry, JHEP 09 (2014) 066 [arXiv:1401.1311] [INSPIRE].
- [27] M. Cederwall, The geometry behind double geometry, JHEP **09** (2014) 070 [arXiv:1402.2513] [INSPIRE].

- [28] O. Hohm and H. Samtleben, U-duality covariant gravity, JHEP 09 (2013) 080 [arXiv:1307.0509] [INSPIRE].
- [29] O. Hohm and H. Samtleben, Exceptional form of D = 11 supergravity, Phys. Rev. Lett. **111** (2013) 231601 [arXiv:1308.1673] [INSPIRE].
- [30] O. Hohm and H. Samtleben, Exceptional field theory I: E<sub>6(6)</sub> covariant Form of M-theory and Type IIB, Phys. Rev. D 89 (2014) 066016 [arXiv:1312.0614] [INSPIRE].
- [31] O. Hohm and H. Samtleben, Exceptional field theory II. E<sub>7(7)</sub>, Phys. Rev. D 89 (2014) 066017 [arXiv:1312.4542] [INSPIRE].
- [32] O. Hohm and H. Samtleben, Exceptional field theory III. E<sub>8(8)</sub>, Phys. Rev. D 90 (2014) 066002 [arXiv:1406.3348] [INSPIRE].
- [33] O. Hohm and Y.-N. Wang, Tensor hierarchy and generalized Cartan calculus in SL(3) × SL(2) exceptional field theory, JHEP 04 (2015) 050 [arXiv:1501.01600] [INSPIRE].
- [34] H. Godazgar, M. Godazgar, O. Hohm, H. Nicolai and H. Samtleben, Supersymmetric E<sub>7(7)</sub> exceptional field theory, JHEP 09 (2014) 044 [arXiv:1406.3235] [INSPIRE].
- [35] E. Musaev and H. Samtleben, Fermions and supersymmetry in  $E_{6(6)}$  exceptional field theory, JHEP 03 (2015) 027 [arXiv:1412.7286] [INSPIRE].
- [36] E.T. Musaev, Exceptional field theory for  $E_{6(6)}$  supergravity, TSPU Bulletin 12 (2014) 198 [arXiv:1503.08397] [INSPIRE].
- [37] J.-H. Park and Y. Suh, U-geometry: SL(5), JHEP 04 (2013) 147 [arXiv:1302.1652]
   [INSPIRE].
- [38] C.D.A. Blair, E. Malek and J.-H. Park, *M-theory and Type IIB from a duality manifest action*, JHEP 01 (2014) 172 [arXiv:1311.5109] [INSPIRE].
- [39] J.-H. Park and Y. Suh, U-gravity: SL(N), JHEP 06 (2014) 102 [arXiv:1402.5027]
   [INSPIRE].
- [40] Y. Tanii, N = 8 supergravity in six-dimensions, Phys. Lett. B 145 (1984) 197 [INSPIRE].
- [41] E. Bergshoeff, H. Samtleben and E. Sezgin, The gaugings of maximal D = 6 supergravity, JHEP 03 (2008) 068 [arXiv:0712.4277] [INSPIRE].
- [42] D.S. Berman, H. Godazgar, M.J. Perry and P. West, Duality invariant actions and generalised geometry, JHEP 02 (2012) 108 [arXiv:1111.0459] [INSPIRE].
- [43] D.S. Berman, E.T. Musaev and M.J. Perry, Boundary terms in generalized geometry and doubled field theory, Phys. Lett. B 706 (2011) 228 [arXiv:1110.3097] [INSPIRE].
- [44] O. Hohm, S.K. Kwak and B. Zwiebach, Unification of Type II strings and T-duality, Phys. Rev. Lett. 107 (2011) 171603 [arXiv:1106.5452] [INSPIRE].
- [45] O. Hohm, S.K. Kwak and B. Zwiebach, Double field theory of Type II strings, JHEP 09 (2011) 013 [arXiv:1107.0008] [INSPIRE].
- [46] A. Coimbra, C. Strickland-Constable and D. Waldram, Supergravity as generalised geometry I: Type II theories, JHEP 11 (2011) 091 [arXiv:1107.1733] [INSPIRE].
- [47] A. Coimbra, C. Strickland-Constable and D. Waldram, Supersymmetric backgrounds and generalised special holonomy, arXiv:1411.5721 [INSPIRE].
- [48] M. Cederwall, T-duality and non-geometric solutions from double geometry, Fortsch. Phys. 62 (2014) 942 [arXiv:1409.4463] [INSPIRE].

- [49] B. de Wit, H. Samtleben and M. Trigiante, Magnetic charges in local field theory, JHEP 09 (2005) 016 [hep-th/0507289] [INSPIRE].
- [50] B. de Wit, H. Samtleben and M. Trigiante, The maximal D = 4 supergravities, JHEP 06 (2007) 049 [arXiv:0705.2101] [INSPIRE].
- [51] F. Riccioni, D. Steele and P. West, The E<sub>11</sub> origin of all maximal supergravities: the hierarchy of field-strengths, JHEP 09 (2009) 095 [arXiv:0906.1177] [INSPIRE].
- [52] D.S. Berman, E.T. Musaev, D.C. Thompson and D.C. Thompson, Duality invariant M-theory: gauged supergravities and Scherk-Schwarz reductions, JHEP 10 (2012) 174 [arXiv:1208.0020] [INSPIRE].
- [53] E.T. Musaev, Gauged supergravities in 5 and 6 dimensions from generalised Scherk-Schwarz reductions, JHEP 05 (2013) 161 [arXiv:1301.0467] [INSPIRE].
- [54] W.H. Baron, Gaugings from E<sub>7(7)</sub> extended geometries, Phys. Rev. D 91 (2015) 024008
   [arXiv:1404.7750] [INSPIRE].
- [55] M.K. Gaillard and B. Zumino, Duality rotations for interacting fields, Nucl. Phys. B 193 (1981) 221 [INSPIRE].
- [56] Y. Tanii, Introduction to supergravities in diverse dimensions, hep-th/9802138 [INSPIRE].
- [57] H. Samtleben, Lectures on gauged supergravity and flux compactifications, Class. Quant. Grav. 25 (2008) 214002 [arXiv:0808.4076] [INSPIRE].
- [58] M. Henneaux and C. Teitelboim, Dynamics of chiral (selfdual) P forms, Phys. Lett. B 206 (1988) 650 [INSPIRE].
- [59] P. Pasti, D.P. Sorokin and M. Tonin, On Lorentz invariant actions for chiral p forms, Phys. Rev. D 55 (1997) 6292 [hep-th/9611100] [INSPIRE].
- [60] G. De Pol, H. Singh and M. Tonin, Action with manifest duality for maximally supersymmetric six-dimensional supergravity, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 15 (2000) 4447 [hep-th/0003106] [INSPIRE].
- [61] H. Samtleben, E. Sezgin and R. Wimmer, (1,0) superconformal models in six dimensions, JHEP 12 (2011) 062 [arXiv:1108.4060] [INSPIRE].
- [62] I. Bandos, H. Samtleben and D. Sorokin, Duality-symmetric actions for non-Abelian tensor fields, Phys. Rev. D 88 (2013) 025024 [arXiv:1305.1304] [INSPIRE].
- [63] E. Cremmer, B. Julia, H. Lü and C.N. Pope, *Dualization of dualities*. 1, *Nucl. Phys.* B 523 (1998) 73 [hep-th/9710119] [INSPIRE].
- [64] R. Feger and T.W. Kephart, LieART A Mathematica Application for Lie Algebras and Representation Theory, Comput. Phys. Commun. 192 (2015) 166 [arXiv:1206.6379]
   [INSPIRE].
- [65] D.C. Thompson, Duality invariance: from M-theory to double field theory, JHEP 08 (2011) 125 [arXiv:1106.4036] [INSPIRE].
- [66] E. Cremmer et al., Euclidean signature supergravities, dualities and instantons, Nucl. Phys. B 534 (1998) 40 [hep-th/9803259] [INSPIRE].
- [67] E. Bergshoeff, R. Kallosh, T. Ortin, D. Roest and A. Van Proeyen, New formulations of D = 10 supersymmetry and D8-O8 domain walls, Class. Quant. Grav. 18 (2001) 3359
   [hep-th/0103233] [INSPIRE].

- [68] O. Hohm and H. Samtleben, Consistent Kaluza-Klein truncations via exceptional field theory, JHEP 01 (2015) 131 [arXiv:1410.8145] [INSPIRE].
- [69] F. Hassler, D. Lüst and S. Massai, On inflation and de Sitter in non-geometric string backgrounds, arXiv:1405.2325 [INSPIRE].
- [70] D.S. Berman and F.J. Rudolph, Strings, branes and the self-dual solutions of exceptional field theory, JHEP 05 (2015) 130 [arXiv:1412.2768] [INSPIRE].